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                               PREAMBLE 
 
The States Parties to this Agreement, 
 
Considering the principle set forth in Resolution 1 721 (XVI) of the 
General Assembly of the United Nations that communi cation by means of 
satellites should be available to the nations of th e world as soon as 
practicable on a global and nondiscriminatory basis , 
 
Considering the relevant provisions of the Treaty o n Principles Governing 
the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use  of Outer Space, 
Including the Moon and Other Celestial Bodies, and in particular Article 
I, which states that outer space shall be used for the benefit and in the 
interests of all countries, 
 
Noting that pursuant to the Agreement Establishing Interim Arrangements 
for a Global Commercial Communications Satellite Sy stem and the related 
Special Agreement, a global commercial telecommunic ations satellite 
system has been established, 
 
Desiring to continue the development of this teleco mmunications satellite 
system with the aim of achieving a single global co mmercial 
telecommunications satellite system as part of an i mproved global 
telecommunications network which will provide expan ded telecommunications 
services to all areas of the world and which will c ontribute to world 
peace and understanding, 
 
Determined, to this end, to provide, for the benefi t of all mankind, 
through the most advanced technology available, the  most efficient and 
economic facilities possible consistent with the be st and most equitable 



use of the radio frequency spectrum and of orbital space, 
 
Believing that satellite telecommunications should be organized in such a 
way as to permit all peoples to have access to the global satellite 
system and those States members of the Internationa l Telecommunication 
Union so wishing to invest in the system with conse quent participation in 
the design, development, construction, including th e provision of 
equipment, establishment, operation, maintenance an d ownership of the 
system, 
 
Pursuant to the Agreement Establishing Interim Arra ngements for a Global 
Commercial Communications Satellite System, 
 
Agree as follows: 
 
                        Article I. (DEFINITIONS) 
 
For the purposes of this Agreement: 
 
    (a) "Agreement" means the present agreement, in cluding its Annexes 
but excluding all titles of Articles, opened for si gnature by Governments 
at Washington on August 20, 1971, by which the inte rnational 
telecommunications satellite organization "INTELSAT " is established; 
 
    (b) "Operating Agreement" means the agreement, including its Annex 
but excluding all titles of Articles, opened for si gnature at Washington 
on August 20, 1971,' by Governments or telecommunic ations entities 
designated by Governments in accordance with the pr ovisions of this 
Agreement; 
 
    (c) "Interim Agreement" means the Agreement Est ablishing Interim 
Arrangements for a Global Commercial Communications  Satellite System 
signed by Governments at Washington on August 20, 1 964; 
 
    (d) "Special Agreement" means the agreement sig ned on August 20, 
1964, by Governments or telecommunications entities  designated by 
Governments, pursuant to the provisions of the Inte rim Agreement; 
 
    (e) "Interim Communications Satellite Committee " means the Committee 
established by Article IV of the Interim Agreement;  
 
    (f) "Party" means a State for which the Agreeme nt has entered into 
force or been provisionally applied; 
 
    (g) "Signatory" means a Party, or the telecommu nications entity 
designated by a Party, which has signed the Operati ng Agreement and for 
which it has entered into force or been provisional ly applied; 
 
    (h) "Space segment" means the telecommunication s satellites, and the 
tracking, telemetry, command, control, monitoring a nd related facilities 
and equipment required to support the operation of these satellites; 
 
    (i) "INTELSAT space segment" means the space se gment owned by 
INTELSAT; 
 
    (j) "Telecommunications" means any transmission , emission or 
reception of signs, signals, writing, images and so unds or intelligence 
of any nature, by wire, radio, optical or other ele ctromagnetic systems; 
 
    (k) "Public telecommunications services" means fixed or mobile 
telecommunications services which can be provided b y satellite and which 



are available for use by the public, such as teleph ony, telegraphy, 
telex, facsimile, data transmission, transmission o f radio and television 
programs between approved earth stations having acc ess to the INTELSAT 
space segment for further transmission to the publi c, and leased circuits 
for any of these purposes; but excluding those mobi le services of a type 
not provided under the Interim Agreement and the Sp ecial Agreement prior 
to the opening for signature of this Agreement, whi ch are provided 
through mobile stations operating directly to a sat ellite which is 
designed, in whole or in part to provide services r elating to the safety 
or flight control of aircraft or to aviation or mar itime radio 
navigation; 
 
    (l) "Specialized telecommunications services" m eans 
telecommunications services which can be provided b y satellite, other 
than those defined in paragraph (k) of this Article , including, but not 
limited to, radio navigation services, broadcasting  satellite services 
for reception by the general public, space research  services, 
meteorological services, and earth resources servic es; 
 
    (m) "Property" includes every subject of whatev er nature to which a 
right of ownership can attach, as well as contractu al rights; and 
 
    (n) "Design" and "development" include research  directly related to 
the purposes of INTELSAT. 
 
                Article II. (ESTABLISHMENT OF INTEL SAT) 
 
    (a) With full regard for the principles set for th in the Preamble to 
this Agreement, the Parties hereby establish the in ternational 
telecommunications satellite organization "INTELSAT ", the main purpose of 
which is to continue and carry forward on a definit ive basis the design, 
development, construction, establishment, operation  and maintenance of 
the space segment of the global commercial telecomm unications satellite 
system as established under the provisions of the I nterim Agreement and 
the Special Agreement. 
 
    (b) Each State Party shall sign, or shall desig nate a telecom- 
munications entity, public or private, to sign, the  Operating Agreement 
which shall be concluded in conformity with the pro visions of this 
Agreement and which shall be opened for signature a t the same time as 
this Agreement. Relations between any telecommunica tions entity, acting 
as Signatory, and the Party which has designated it  shall be governed by 
applicable domestic law. 
 
    (c) Telecommunications administrations and enti ties may, subject to 
applicable domestic law, negotiate and enter direct ly into appropriate 
traffic agreements with respect to their use of cha nnels of telecom- 
munications provided pursuant to this Agreement and  the Operating 
Agreement, as well as services to be furnished to t he public, facilities, 
divisions of revenue and related business arrangeme nts. 
 
             Article III (SCOPE OF INTELSAT ACTIVIT IES) 
 
    (a) In continuing and carrying forward on a def initive basis 
activities concerning the space segment of the glob al commercial 
telecommunications satellite system referred to in paragraph (a) of 
Article II of this Agreement, INTELSAT shall have a s its prime objective 
the provision, on a commercial basis, of the space segment required for 
international public telecommunications services of  high quality and 
reliability to be available on a non-discriminatory  basis to all areas of 
the world. 



 
    (b) The following shall be considered on the sa me basis as 
international public telecommunications services: 
 
  (i)Domestic public telecommunications services be tween areas separated 
     by areas not under the jurisdiction of the Sta te concerned, or 
     between areas separated by the high seas; and 
 
 (ii)Domestic public telecommunications services be tween areas which are 
     not linked by any terrestrial wideband facilit ies and which are 
     separated by natural barriers of such an excep tional nature that 
     they impede the viable establishment of terres trial wideband 
     facilities between such areas, provided that t he Meeting of 
     Signatories, having regard to advice tendered by the Board of 
     Governors, has given the appropriate approval in advance. 
 
    (c) The INTELSAT space segment established to m eet the prime 
objective shall also be made available for other do mestic public 
telecommunications services on a non-discriminatory  basis to the extent 
that the ability of INTELSAT to achieve its prime o bjective is not 
impaired. 
 
    (d) The INTELSAT space segment may also, on req uest and under 
appropriate terms and conditions, be utilized for t he purpose of 
specialized telecommunications services, either int ernational or 
domestic, other than for military purposes, provide d that: 
 
  (i)The provision of public telecommunications ser vices is not 
     unfavorably affected thereby; and 
 
 (ii)The arrangements are otherwise acceptable from  a technical and 
     economic point of view. 
 
    (e) INTELSAT may, on request and under appropri ate terms and 
conditions, provide satellites or associated facili ties separate from the 
INTELSAT space segment for: 
 
  (i)Domestic public telecommunications services in  territories under 
     the jurisdiction of one or more Parties; 
 
 (ii)International public telecommunications servic es between or among 
     territories under the jurisdiction of two or m ore Parties; 
 
(iii)Specialized telecommunications services, other  than for military 
     purposes; provided that the efficient and econ omic operation of the 
     INTELSAT space segment is not unfavorably affe cted in any way. 
 
   (f) The utilization of the INTELSAT space segmen t for specialized 
telecommunications services pursuant to paragraph ( d) of this Article, 
and the provision of satellites or associated facil ities separate from 
the INTELSAT space segment pursuant to paragraph (e ) of this Article, 
shall be covered by contracts entered into between INTELSAT and the 
applicants concerned. The utilization of INTELSAT s pace segment 
facilities for specialized telecommunications servi ces pursuant to 
paragraph (d) of this Article, and the provision of  satellites or 
associated facilities separate from the INTELSAT sp ace segment for 
specialized telecommunications services pursuant to  subparagraph (e) 
(iii) of this Article, shall be in accordance with appropriate 
authorizations, at the planning stage, of the Assem bly of Parties 
pursuant to subparagraph (c) (iv) of Article VII of  this Agreement. Where 
the utilization of INTELSAT space segment facilitie s for specialized 



telecommunications services would involve additiona l costs which result 
from required modifications to existing or planned INTELSAT space segment 
facilities, or where the provision of satellites or  associated facilities 
separate from the INTELSAT space segment is sought for specialized 
telecommunications services as provided for in subp aragraph (e) (iii) of 
this Article, authorization pursuant to subparagrap h (c) (iv) of Article 
VII of this Agreement shall be sought from the Asse mbly of Parties as 
soon as the Board of Governors is in a position to advise the Assembly of 
Parties in detail regarding the estimated cost of t he proposal, the 
benefits to be derived, the technical or other prob lems involved and the 
probable effects on present or foreseeable INTELSAT  services. Such 
authorization shall be obtained before the procurem ent process for the 
facility or facilities involved is initiated. Befor e making such 
authorizations, the Assembly of Parties, in appropr iate cases, shall 
consult or ensure that there has been consultation by INTELSAT with 
Specialized Agencies of the United Nations directly  concerned with the 
provision of the specialized telecommunications ser vices in question. 
 
                   Article IV. (JURIDICAL PERSONALI TY) 
 
    (a) INTELSAT shall possess juridical personalit y. It shall enjoy the 
full capacity necessary for the exercise of its fun ctions and the 
achievement of its purposes, including the capacity  to: 
 
  (i)Conclude agreements with States or internation al organizations; 
 
 (ii)Contract; 
 
(iii)Acquire and dispose of property; and 
 
 (iv)Be a party to legal proceedings. 
 
    (b) Each Party shall take such action as is nec essary within its 
jurisdiction for the purpose of making effective in  terms of its own law 
the provisions of this Article. 
 
                    Article V. (FINANCIAL PRINCIPLE S) 
 
    (a) INTELSAT shall be the owner of the INTELSAT  space segment and of 
all other property acquired by INTELSAT. The financ ial interest in 
INTELSAT of each Signatory shall be equal to the am ount arrived at by the 
application of its investment share to the valuatio n effected pursuant to 
Article 7 of the Operating Agreement. 
 
    (b) Each Signatory shall have an investment sha re corresponding to 
its percentage of all utilization of the INTELSAT s pace segment by all 
Signatories as determined in accordance with the pr ovisions of the 
Operating Agreement. However, no Signatory, even if  its utilization of 
the INTELSAT space segment is nil, shall have an in vestment share less 
than the minimum established in the Operating Agree ment. 
 
    (c) Each Signatory shall contribute to the capi tal requirements of 
INTELSAT, and shall receive capital repayment and c ompensation for use of 
capital in accordance with the provisions of the Op erating Agreement. 
 
    (d) All users of the INTELSAT space segment sha ll pay utilization 
charges determined in accordance with the provision s of this Agreement 
and the Operating Agreement. The rates of space seg ment utilization 
charge for each type of utilization shall be the sa me for all applicants 
for space segment capacity for that type of utiliza tion. 
 



    (e) The separate satellites and associated faci lities referred to in 
paragraph (e) of Article III of this Agreement may be financed and owned 
by INTELSAT as part of the INTELSAT space segment u pon the unanimous 
approval of all the Signatories. If such approval i s withheld, they shall 
be separate from the INTELSAT space segment and sha ll be financed and 
owned by those requesting them. In this case the fi nancial terms and 
conditions set by INTELSAT shall be such as to cove r fully the costs 
directly resulting from the design, development, co nstruction and 
provision of such separate satellites and associate d facilities as well 
as an adequate part of the general and administrati ve costs of INTELSAT. 
 
                  Article VI. (STRUCTURE OF INTELSA T) 
 
    (a) INTELSAT shall have the following organs: 
 
  (i)The Assembly of Parties; 
 (ii)The Meeting of Signatories; 
(iii)The Board of Governors; and  
 (iv)An executive organ, responsible to the Board o f Governors. 
 
    (b) Except to the extent that this Agreement or  the Operating 
Agreement specifically provides otherwise, no organ  shall make 
determinations or otherwise act in such a way as to  alter, nullify, delay 
or in any other manner interfere with the exercise of a power or the 
discharge of a responsibility or a function attribu ted to another organ 
by this Agreement or the Operating Agreement. 
 
    (c) Subject to paragraph (b) of this Article, t he Assembly of 
Parties, the Meeting of Signatories and the Board o f Governors shall each 
take note of and give due and proper consideration to any resolution, 
recommendation or view made or expressed by another  of these organs 
acting in the exercise of the responsibilities and functions attributed 
to it by this Agreement or the Operating Agreement.  
 
                  Article VII. (ASSEMBLY OF PARTIES ) 
 
    (a) The Assembly of Parties shall be composed o f all the Parties and 
shall be the principal organ of INTELSAT. 
 
    (b) The Assembly of Parties shall give consider ation to those aspects 
of INTELSAT which are primarily of interest to the Parties as sovereign 
States. It shall have the power to give considerati on to general policy 
and long-term objectives of INTELSAT consistent wit h the principles, 
purposes and scope of activities of INTELSAT, as pr ovided for in this 
Agreement. In accordance with paragraphs (b) and (c ) of Article VI of 
this Agreement, the Assembly of Parties shall give due and proper 
consideration to resolutions, recommendations and v iews addressed to it 
by the Meeting of Signatories or the Board of Gover nors. 
 
    (c) The Assembly of Parties shall have the foll owing functions and 
powers: 
 
   (i)In the exercise of its power of considering g eneral policy and 
      long-term objectives of INTELSAT, to formulat e its views or make 
      recommendations, as it may deem appropriate, to the other organs 
      of INTELSAT; 
 
  (ii)To determine that measures should be taken to  prevent the 
      activities of INTELSAT from conflicting with any general 
      multilateral convention which is consistent w ith this Agreement 
      and which is adhered to by at least two-third s of the Parties; 



 
 (iii)To consider and take decisions on proposals f or amending this 
      Agreement in accordance with Article XVII of this Agreement and 
      to propose, express its views and make recomm endations on 
      amendments to the Operating Agreement; 
 
  (iv)To authorize, through general rules or by spe cific 
      determinations, the utilization of the INTELS AT space segment and 
      the provision of satellites and associated fa cilities separate 
      from the INTELSAT space segment for specializ ed 
      telecommunications services within the scope of activities 
      referred to in paragraph (d) and subparagraph  (e) (iii) of 
      Article III of this Agreement; 
 
   (v)To review, in order to ensure the application  of the principle of 
      non-discrimination, the general rules establi shed pursuant to 
      subparagraph (b) (v) of Article VIII of this Agreement; 
 
  (vi)To consider and express its views on the repo rts presented by the 
      Meeting of Signatories and the Board of Gover nors concerning the 
      implementation of general policies, the activ ities and the 
      long-term program of INTELSAT; 
 
 (vii)To express, pursuant to Article XIV of this A greement, its 
      findings in the form of recommendations, with  respect to the 
      intended establishment, acquisition or utiliz ation of space 
      segment facilities separate from the INTELSAT  space segment 
      facilities; 
(viii)To take decisions, pursuant to subparagraph ( b) (i) of Article 
      XVI of this Agreement, in connection with the  withdrawal of a 
      Party from INTELSAT; 
 
  (ix)To decide upon questions concerning formal re lationships between 
      INTELSAT and States, whether Parties or not, or international 
      organizations; 
 
   (x)To consider complaints submitted to it by Par ties; 
 
  (xi)To select the legal experts referred to in Ar ticle 3 of Annex C 
      to this Agreement; 
 
 (xii)To act upon the appointment of the Director G eneral in accordance 
      with Articles XI and XII of this Agreement; 
 
(xiii)Pursuant to Article XII of this Agreement, to  adopt the 
      organizational structure of the executive org an; and 
 
 (xiv)To exercise any other powers coming within th e purview of the 
      Assembly of Parties according to the provisio ns of this 
      Agreement. 
 
    (d) The first ordinary meeting of the Assembly of Parties shall be 
convened by the Secretary General within one year f ollowing the date on 
which this Agreement enters into force. Ordinary me etings shall 
thereafter be scheduled to be held every two years.  The Assembly of 
Parties, however, may decide otherwise from meeting  to meeting. 
 
    (e) (i) In addition to the ordinary meetings pr ovided for in 
paragraph (d) of this Article, the Assembly of Part ies may meet in 
extraordinary meetings, which may be convened eithe r upon request of the 
Board of Governors acting pursuant to the provision s of Article XIV or 



XVI of this Agreement, or upon the request of one o r more Parties which 
receives the support of at least one-third of the P arties including the 
requesting Party or Parties. 
 
    (ii) Requests for extraordinary meetings shall state the purpose of 
the meeting and shall be addressed in writing to th e Secretary General or 
the Director General, who shall arrange for the mee ting to be held as 
soon as possible and in accordance with the rules o f procedure of the 
Assembly of Parties for convening such meetings. 
 
    (f) A quorum for any meeting of the Assembly of  Parties shall consist 
of representatives of a majority of the Parties. Ea ch Party shall have 
one vote. Decisions on matters of substance shall b e taken by an 
affirmative vote cast by at least two-thirds of the  Parties whose 
representatives are present and voting. Decisions o n procedural matters 
shall be taken by an affirmative vote cast by a sim ple majority of the 
Parties whose representatives are present and votin g. Disputes whether a 
specific matter is procedural or substantive shall be decided by a vote 
cast by a simple majority of the Parties whose repr esentatives are 
present and voting. 
 
    (g) The Assembly of Parties shall adopt its own  rules of procedure, 
which shall include provision for the election of a  Chairman and other 
officers. 
 
    (h) Each Party shall meet its own costs of repr esentation at a 
meeting of the Assembly of Parties. Expenses of mee tings of the Assembly 
of Parties shall be regarded as an administrative c ost of INTELSAT for 
the purpose of Article 8 of the Operating Agreement . 
 
                Article VIII. (MEETING OF SIGNATORI ES) 
 
    (a) The Meeting of Signatories shall be compose d of all the 
Signatories. In accordance with paragraphs (b) and (c) of Article VI of 
this Agreement, the Meeting of Signatories shall gi ve due and proper 
consideration to resolutions, recommendations and v iews addressed to it 
by the Assembly of Parties or the Board of Governor s. 
 
    (b) The Meeting of Signatories shall have the f ollowing functions and 
powers: 
 
   (i)To consider and express its views to the Boar d of Governors on 
      the annual report and annual financial statem ents submitted to it 
      by the Board of Governors; 
 
  (ii)To express its views and make recommendations  on proposed 
      amendments to this Agreement pursuant to Arti cle XVII of this 
      Agreement and to consider and take decisions,  in accordance with 
      Article 22 of the Operating Agreement and tak ing into account any 
      views and recommendations received from the A ssembly of Parties 
      or the Board of Governors, on proposed amendm ents to the 
      Operating Agreement which are consistent with  this Agreement; 
 
 (iii)To consider and express its views regarding r eports on future 
      programs, including the estimated financial i mplications of such 
      programs, submitted by the Board of Governors ; 
 
  (iv)To consider and decide on any recommendation made by the Board of 
      Governors concerning an increase in the ceili ng provided for in 
      Article 5 of the Operating Agreement; 
 



   (v)To establish general rules, upon the recommen dation of and for 
      the guidance of the Board of Governors, conce rning: 
 
      (A) The approval of earth stations for access  to the INTELSAT 
      space segment, 
      (B) The allotment of INTELSAT space segment c apacity, and 
      (C) The establishment and adjustment of the r ates of charge for 
      utilization of the INTELSAT space segment on a non-discriminatory 
      basis; 
 
  (vi)To take decisions pursuant to Article XVI of this Agreement in 
      connection with the withdrawal of a Signatory  from INTELSAT; 
 
 (vii)To consider and express its views on complain ts submitted to it 
      by Signatories directly or through the Board of Governors or 
      submitted to it through the Board of Governor s by users of the 
      INTELSAT space segment who are not Signatorie s; 
 
(viii)To prepare and present to the Assembly of Par ties, and to the 
      Parties, reports concerning the implementatio n of general 
      policies, the activities and the long-term pr ogram of INTELSAT; 
 
  (ix)To take decisions concerning the approval ref erred to in 
      subparagraph (b) (ii) of Article III of this Agreement; 
 
   (x)To consider and express its views on the repo rt on permanent 
      management arrangements submitted by the Boar d of Governors to 
      the Assembly of Parties pursuant to paragraph  (g) of Article XII 
      of this Agreement; 
 
  (xi)To make annual determinations for the purpose  of representation 
      on the Board of Governors in accordance with Article IX of this 
      Agreement; and 
 
 (xii)To exercise any other powers coming within th e purview of the 
      Meeting of Signatories according to the provi sions of this 
      Agreement or the Operating Agreement. 
 
    (c) The first ordinary meeting of the Meeting o f Signatories shall be 
convened by the Secretary General at the request of  the Board of 
Governors within nine months after the entry into f orce of this 
Agreement. Thereafter an ordinary meeting shall be held in every calendar 
year. 
 
    (d) (i) In addition to the ordinary meetings pr ovided for in 
paragraph (c) of this Article, the Meeting of Signa tories may hold 
extraordinary meetings, which may be convened eithe r upon the request of 
the Board of Governors or upon the request of one o r more Signatories 
which receives the support of at least one-third of  the Signatories 
including the requesting Signatory or Signatories. 
 
    (ii) Requests for extraordinary meetings shall state the purpose for 
which the meeting is required and shall be addresse d in writing to the 
Secretary General or the Director General, who shal l arrange for the 
meeting to be held as soon as possible and in accor dance with the rules 
of procedure of the Meeting of Signatories for conv ening such meetings. 
The agenda for an extraordinary meeting shall be re stricted to the 
purpose or purposes for which the meeting was conve ned. 
 
    (e) A quorum for any meeting of the Meeting of Signatories shall 
consist of representatives of a majority of the Sig natories. Each 



Signatory shall have one vote. Decisions on matters  of substance shall be 
taken by an affirmative vote cast by at least two-t hirds of the 
Signatories whose representatives are present and v oting. Decisions on 
procedural matters shall be taken by an affirmative  vote cast by a simple 
majority of the Signatories whose representatives a re present and voting. 
Disputes whether a specific matter is procedural or  substantive shall be 
decided by a vote cast by a simple majority of the Signatories whose 
representatives are present and voting. 
 
    (f) The Meeting of Signatories shall adopt its own rules of 
procedure, which shall include provision for the el ection of a Chairman 
and other officers. 
 
    (g) Each Signatory shall meet its own costs of representation at 
meetings of the Meeting of Signatories. Expenses of  meetings of the 
Meeting of Signatories shall be regarded as an admi nistrative cost of 
INTELSAT for the purpose of Article 8 of the Operat ing Agreement. 
 
        Article IX. (BOARD OF GOVERNORS: COMPOSITIO N AND VOTING) 
 
    (a) The Board of Governors shall be composed of : 
 
   (i)One Governor representing each Signatory whos e investment share 
      is not less than the minimum investment share  as determined in 
      accordance with paragraph (b) of this Article ; 
 
  (ii)One Governor representing each group of any t wo or more 
      Signatories not represented pursuant to subpa ragraph (i) of this 
      paragraph whose combined investment share is not less than the 
      minimum investment share as determined in acc ordance with 
      paragraph (b) of this Article and which have agreed to be so 
      represented; 
 
 (iii)One Governor representing any group of at lea st five Signatories 
      not represented pursuant to subparagraph (i) or (ii) of this 
      paragraph from any one of the regions defined  by the 
      Plenipotentiary Conference of the Internation al Telecommunication 
      Union, held at Montreux in 1965, regardless o f the total 
      investment shares held by the Signatories com prising the group. 
      However, the number of Governors under this c ategory shall not 
      exceed two for any region defined by the Unio n or five for all 
      such regions. 
 
    (b) (i) During the period between the entry int o force of this 
Agreement and the first meeting of the Meeting of S ignatories, the 
minimum investment share that will entitle a Signat ory or group of 
Signatories to be represented on the Board of Gover nors shall be equal to 
the investment share of the Signatory holding posit ion thirteen in the 
list of the descending order of size of initial inv estment shares of all 
the Signatories. 
 
    (ii) Subsequent to the period mentioned in subp aragraph (i) of this 
paragraph, the Meeting of Signatories shall determi ne annually the 
minimum investment share that will entitle a Signat ory or group of 
Signatories to be represented on the Board of Gover nors. For this 
purpose, the Meeting of Signatories shall be guided  by the desirability 
of the number of Governors being approximately twen ty, excluding any 
selected pursuant to subparagraph (a) (iii) of this  Article. 
 
    (iii) For the purpose of making the determinati ons referred to in 
subparagraph (ii) of this paragraph, the Meeting of  Signatories shall fix 



a minimum investment share according to the followi ng provisions: 
 
   (A)If the Board of Governors, at the time the de termination is made, 
      is composed of twenty, twenty-one or twenty-t wo Governors, the 
      Meeting of Signatories shall fix a minimum in vestment share equal 
      to the investment share of the Signatory whic h, in the list in 
      effect at that time, holds the same position held in the list in 
      effect when the previous determination was ma de, by the Signatory 
      selected on that occasion, 
 
   (B)If the Board of Governors, at the time the de termination is made, 
      is composed of more than twenty-two Governors , the Meeting of 
      Signatories shall fix a minimum investment sh are equal to the 
      investment share of a Signatory which, in the  list in effect at 
      that time, holds a position above the one hel d in the list in 
      effect when the previous determination was ma de, by the Signatory 
      selected on that occasion, 
 
   (C)If the Board of Governors, at the time the de termination is made, 
      is composed of less than twenty Governors, th e Meeting of 
      Signatories shall fix a minimum investment sh are equal to the 
      investment share of a Signatory which, in the  list in effect at 
      that time, holds a position below the one hel d in the list in 
      effect when the previous determination was ma de, by the Signatory 
      selected on that occasion. 
 
    (iv) If, by applying the ranking method set for th in subparagraph 
(iii) (B) of this paragraph, the number of Governor s would be less than 
twenty, or, by applying that set forth in subparagr aph (iii) (C) of this 
paragraph, would be more than twenty-two, the Meeti ng of Signatories 
shall determine a minimum investment share that wil l better ensure that 
there will be twenty Governors. 
 
    (v) For the purpose of the provisions of subpar agraphs (iii) and (iv) 
of this paragraph, the Governors selected in accord ance with subparagraph 
(a) (iii) of this Article shall not be taken into c onsideration. 
 
    (vi) For the purpose of the provisions of this paragraph, investment 
shares determined pursuant to subparagraph (c) (ii)  of Article 6 of the 
Operating Agreement shall take effect from the firs t day of the ordinary 
meeting of the Meeting of Signatories following suc h determination. 
 
    (c) Whenever a Signatory or group of Signatorie s fulfills the 
requirements for representation pursuant to subpara graph (a) (i), (ii) or 
(iii) of this Article, it shall be entitled to be r epresented on the 
Board of Governors. In the case of any group of Sig natories referred to 
in subparagraph (a) (iii) of this Article, such ent itlement shall become 
effective upon receipt by the executive organ of a written request from 
such group, provided, however, that the number of s uch groups represented 
on the Board of Governors has not, at the time of r eceipt of any such 
written request, reached the applicable limitations  prescribed in 
subparagraph (a) (iii) of this Article. If at the t ime of receipt of any 
such written request representation on the Board of  Governors pursuant to 
subparagraph (a) (iii) of this Article has reached the applicable 
limitations prescribed therein, the group of Signat ories may submit its 
request to the next ordinary meeting of the Meeting  of Signatories for a 
determination pursuant to paragraph (d) of this Art icle. 
 
    (d) Upon the request of any group or groups of Signatories referred 
to in subparagraph (a) (iii) of this Article, the M eeting of Signatories 
shall annually determine which of these groups shal l be or continue to be 



represented on the Board of Governors. For this pur pose, if such groups 
exceed two for any one region defined by the Intern ational 
Telecommunication Union, or five for all such regio ns, the Meeting of 
Signatories shall first select the group which has the highest combined 
investment share from each such region from which t here has been 
submitted a written request pursuant to paragraph ( c) of this Article. If 
the number of groups so selected is less than five,  the remaining groups 
which are to be represented shall be selected in de creasing order of the 
combined investment shares of each group, without e xceeding the 
applicable limitations prescribed in subparagraph ( a) (iii) of this 
Article. 
 
    (e) In order to ensure continuity within the Bo ard of Governors, 
every Signatory or group of Signatories represented  pursuant to 
subparagraph (a) (i), (ii) or (iii) of this Article  shall remain 
represented, either individually or as part of such  group, until the next 
determination made in accordance with paragraph (b)  or (d) of this 
Article, regardless of the changes that may occur i n its or their 
investment shares as the result of any adjustment o f investment shares. 
However, representation as part of a group constitu ted pursuant to 
subparagraph (a) (ii) or (iii) of this Article shal l cease if the 
withdrawal from the group of one or more Signatorie s would make the group 
ineligible to be represented on the Board of Govern ors pursuant to this 
Article. 
 
    (f) Subject to the provisions of paragraph (g) of this Article, each 
Governor shall have a voting participation equal to  that part of the 
investment share of the Signatory, or group of Sign atories, he 
represents, which is derived from the utilization o f the INTELSAT space 
segment for services of the following types: 
 
   (i)International public telecommunications servi ces; 
 
  (ii)Domestic public telecommunications services b etween areas 
      separated by areas not under the jurisdiction  of the State 
      concerned, or between areas separated by the high seas; and  
 
 (iii)Domestic public telecommunications services b etween areas which 
      are not linked by any terrestrial wide-band f acilities and which 
      are separated by natural barriers of such an exceptional nature 
      that they impede the viable establishment of terrestrial 
      wide-band facilities between such areas, prov ided that the 
      Meeting of Signatories has given in advance t he appropriate 
      approval required by subparagraph (b) (ii) of  Article III of this 
      Agreement. 
 
    (g) For the purposes of paragraph (f) of this A rticle, the following 
arrangements shall apply: 
 
   (i)In the case of a Signatory which is granted a  lesser investment 
      share in accordance with the provisions of pa ragraph (d) of 
      Article 6 of the Operating Agreement, the red uction shall apply 
      proportionately to all types of its utilizati on; 
 
  (ii)In the case of a Signatory which is granted a  greater investment 
      share in accordance with the provisions of pa ragraph (d) of 
      Article 6 of the Operating Agreement, the inc rease shall apply 
      proportionately to all types of its utilizati on; 
 
 (iii)In the case of a Signatory which has an inves tment share of 0.05 
      per cent in accordance with the provisions of  paragraph (h) of 



      Article 6 of the Operating Agreement and whic h forms part of a 
      group for the purpose of representation in th e Board of Governors 
      pursuant to the provisions of subparagraph (a ) (ii) or (a) (iii) 
      of this Article, its investment share shall b e regarded as being 
      derived from utilization of the INTELSAT spac e segment for 
      services of the types listed in paragraph Ct~  of this Article; 
      and 
 
  (iv)No Governor may cast more than forty per cent  of the total voting 
      participation of all Signatories and groups o f Signatories 
      represented on the Board of Governors. To the  extent that the 
      voting participation of any Governor exceeds forty per cent of 
      such total voting participation, the excess s hall be distributed 
      equally to the other Governors on the Board o f Governors. 
 
    (h) For the purposes of composition of the Boar d of Governors and 
calculation of the voting participation of Governor s, the investment 
shares determined pursuant to subparagraph (c) (ii)  of Article 6 of the 
Operating Agreement shall take effect from the firs t day of the ordinary 
meeting of the Meeting of Signatories following suc h determination. 
 
    (i) A quorum for any meeting of the Board of Go vernors shall consist 
of either a majority of the Board of Governors, whi ch majority shall have 
at least two-thirds of the total voting participati on of all Signatories 
and groups of Signatories represented on the Board of Governors, or else 
the total number constituting the Board of Governor s minus three, 
regardless of the amount of voting participation th ey represent. 
 
    (j) The Board of Governors shall endeavor to ta ke decisions 
unanimously. However, if it fails to reach unanimou s agreement, it shall 
take decisions: 
 
   (i)On all substantive questions, either by an af firmative vote cast 
      by at least four Governors having at least tw o-thirds of the 
      total voting participation of all Signatories  and groups of 
      Signatories represented on the Board of Gover nors taking into 
      account the distribution of the excess referr ed to in 
      subparagraph (g) (iv) of this Article, or els e by an affirmative 
      vote cast by at least the total number consti tuting the Board of 
      Governors minus three, regardless of the amou nt of voting 
      participation they represent; 
 
  (ii)On all procedural questions, by an affirmativ e vote representing 
      a simple majority of Governors present and vo ting, each having 
      one vote. 
 
    (k) Disputes whether a specific question is pro cedural or substantive 
shall be decided by the Chairman of the Board of Go vernors. The decision 
of the Chairman may be overruled by a two-thirds ma jority of the 
Governors present and voting, each having one vote.  
 
    (l) The Board of Governors, if it deems appropr iate, may create 
advisory committees to assist it in the performance  of its 
responsibilities. 
 
    (m) The Board of Governors shall adopt its own rules of procedure, 
which shall include the method of election of a Cha irman and such other 
officers as may be required. Notwithstanding the pr ovisions of paragraph 
(j) of this Article, such rules may provide for any  method of voting in 
the election of officers which the Board of Governo rs deems appropriate. 
 



    (n) The first meeting of the Board of Governors  shall be convened in 
accordance with paragraph 2 of the Annex to the Ope rating Agreement. The 
Board of Governors shall meet as often as is necess ary but at least four 
times a year. 
 
             Article X. (BOARD OF GOVERNORS: FUNCTI ONS) 
 
    (a) The Board of Governors shall have the respo nsibility for the 
design, development, construction, establishment, o peration and 
maintenance of the INTELSAT space segment and, purs uant to this 
Agreement, the Operating Agreement and such determi nations that in this 
respect may have been made by the Assembly of Parti es pursuant to Article 
VII of this Agreement, for carrying out any other a ctivities which are 
undertaken by INTELSAT. To discharge the foregoing responsibilities, the 
Board of Governors shall have the powers and shall exercise the functions 
coming within its purview according to the provisio ns of this Agreement 
and the Operating Agreement, including: 
 
    (i)Adoption of policies, plans and programs in connection with the 
       design, development, construction, establish ment, operation and 
       maintenance of the INTELSAT space segment an d, as appropriate, 
       in connection with any other activities whic h INTELSAT is 
       authorized to undertake; 
 
   (ii)Adoption of procurement procedures, regulati ons, terms and 
       conditions, consistent with Article XIII of this Agreement, and 
       approval of procurement contracts; 
 
  (iii)Adoption of financial policies and annual fi nancial statements, 
       and approval of budgets; 
 
   (iv)Adoption of policies and procedures for the acquisition, 
       protection and distribution of rights in inv entions and 
       technical information, consistent with Artic le 17 of the 
       Operating Agreement; 
 
    (v)Formulation of recommendations to the Meetin g of Signatories in 
       relation to the establishment of the general  rules referred to 
       in subparagraph (b) (v) of Article VIII of t his Agreement; 
 
   (vi)Adoption of criteria and procedures, in acco rdance with such 
       general rules as may have been established b y the Meeting of 
       Signatories, for approval of earth stations for access to the 
       INTELSAT space segment, for verification and  monitoring of 
       performance characteristics of earth station s having access, and 
       for coordination of earth station access to and utilization of 
       the INTELSAT space segment; 
 
  (vii)Adoption of terms and conditions governing t he allotment of 
       INTELSAT space segment capacity, in accordan ce with such general 
       rules as may have been established by the Me eting of 
       Signatories; 
 
 (viii)Periodic establishment of the rates of charg e for utilization of 
       the INTELSAT space segment, in accordance wi th such general 
       rules as may have been established by the Me eting of 
       Signatories; 
 
   (ix)Action as may be appropriate, in accordance with the provisions 
       of Article 5 of the Operating Agreement, wit h respect to an 
       increase in the ceiling provided for in that  Article; 



 
    (x)Direction of the negotiation with the Party in whose territory 
       the headquarters of INTELSAT is situated, an d submission to the 
       Assembly of Parties for decision thereon, of  the Headquarters 
       Agreement covering privileges, exemptions an d immunities, 
       referred to in paragraph (c) of Article XV o f this Agreement; 
 
   (xi)Approval of non-standard earth stations for access to the 
       INTELSAT space segment in accordance with th e general rules 
       which may have been established by the Meeti ng of Signatories; 
 
  (xii)Establishment of terms and conditions for ac cess to the INTELSAT 
       space segment by telecommunications entities  which are not under 
       the jurisdiction of a Party, in accordance w ith the general 
       rules established by the Meeting of Signator ies pursuant to 
       subparagraph (b) (v) of Article VIII of this  Agreement and 
       consistent with the provisions of paragraph (d) of Article V of 
       this Agreement; 
 
 (xiii)Decisions on the making of arrangements for overdrafts and the 
       raising of loans in accordance with Article 10 of the Operating 
       Agreement; 
 
  (xiv)Submission to the Meeting of Signatories of an annual report on 
       the activities of INTELSAT and of annual fin ancial statements; 
 
   (xv)Submission to the Meeting of Signatories of reports on future 
       programs including the estimated financial i mplications of such 
       programs; 
 
  (xvi)Submission to the Meeting of Signatories of reports and 
       recommendations on any other matter which th e Board of Governors 
       deems appropriate for consideration by the M eeting of 
       Signatories; 
 
 (xvii)Provision of such information as may be requ ired by any Party or 
       Signatory to enable that Party or Signatory to discharge its 
       obligations under this Agreement or the Oper ating Agreement; 
 
(xviii)Appointment and removal from office of the S ecretary General 
       pursuant to Article XII, and of the Director  General pursuant to 
       Articles VII, XI and XII, of this Agreement;  
 
  (xix)Designation of a senior officer of the execu tive organ to serve 
       as Acting Secretary General pursuant to subp aragraph (d) (i) of 
       Article XII and designation of a senior offi cer of the executive 
       organ to serve as Acting Director General pu rsuant to 
       subparagraph (d) (i) of Article XI of this A greement; 
 
   (xx)Determination of the number, status and term s and conditions of 
       employment of all posts on the executive org an upon the 
       recommendation of the Secretary General or t he Director General; 
 
  (xxi)Approval of the appointment by the Secretary  General or the 
       Director General of senior officers reportin g directly to him; 
 
 (xxii)Arrangement of contracts in accordance with subparagraph (c) 
       (ii) of Article XI of this Agreement; 
 
 
(xxiii)Establishment of general internal rules, and  adoption of 



       decisions in each instance, concerning notif ication to the 
       International Telecommunication Union in acc ordance with its 
       rules of procedure of the frequencies to be used for the 
       INTELSAT space segment; 
 
 (xxiv)Tendering to the Meeting of Signatories the advice referred to 
       in subparagraph (b) (ii) of Article III of t his Agreement; 
 
  (xxv)Expression, pursuant to paragraph (c) of Art icle XIV of this 
       Agreement, of its findings in the form of re commendations, and 
       the tendering of advice to the Assembly of P arties, pursuant to 
       paragraph (d) or (e) of Article XIV of this Agreement, with 
       respect to the intended establishment, acqui sition or 
       utilization of space segment facilities sepa rate from the 
       INTELSAT space segment facilities; 
 
 (xxvi)Action in accordance with Article XVI of thi s Agreement and 
       Article 21 of the Operating Agreement in con nection with the 
       withdrawal of a Signatory from INTELSAT; and  
 
(xxvii)Expression of its views and recommendations on proposed 
       amendments to this Agreement pursuant to par agraph (b) of 
       Article XVII of this Agreement, the proposal  of amendments to 
       the Operating Agreement pursuant to paragrap h (a) of Article 22 
       of the Operating Agreement, and the expressi on of its views and 
       recommendations on proposed amendments to th e Operating 
       Agreement pursuant to paragraph (b) of Artic le 22 of the 
       Operating Agreement. 
 
    (b) In accordance with the provisions of paragr aphs (b) and (c) of 
Article VI of this Agreement, the Board of Governor s shall: 
 
    (i)Give due and proper consideration to resolut ions, 
       recommendations and views addressed to it by  the Assembly of 
       Parties or the Meeting of Signatories; and 
 
   (ii)Include in its reports to the Assembly of Pa rties and to the 
       Meeting of Signatories information on action s or decisions taken 
       with respect to such resolutions, recommenda tions and views, and 
       its reasons for such actions or decisions. 
 
                      Article XI. (DIRECTOR GENERAL ) 
 
    (a) The executive organ shall be headed by the Director General and 
shall have its organizational structure implemented  not later than six 
years after the entry into force of this Agreement.  
 
    (b) (i) The Director General shall be the chief  executive and the 
legal representative of INTELSAT and shall be direc tly responsible to the 
Board of Governors for the performance of all manag ement functions. 
 
    (ii) The Director General shall act in accordan ce with the policies 
and directives of the Board of Governors. 
 
    (iii) The Director General shall be appointed b y the Board of 
Governors, subject to confirmation by the Assembly of Parties. The 
Director General may be removed from office for cau se by the Board of 
Governors on its own authority. 
 
    (iv) The paramount consideration in the appoint ment of the Director 
General and in the selection of other personnel of the executive organ 



shall be the necessity of ensuring the highest stan dards of integrity, 
competency and efficiency. The Director General and  the personnel of the 
executive organ shall refrain from any action incom patible with their 
responsibilities to INTELSAT. 
 
    (c) (i) The permanent management arrangements s hall be consistent 
with the basic aims and purposes of INTELSAT, its i nternational character 
and its obligation to provide on a commercial basis  telecommunications 
facilities of high quality and reliability. 
 
    (ii) The Director General, on behalf of INTELSA T, shall contract out, 
to one or more competent entities, technical and op erational functions to 
the maximum extent practicable with due regard to c ost and consistent 
with competence, effectiveness and efficiency. Such  entities may be of 
various nationalities or may be an international co rporation owned and 
controlled by INTELSAT. Such contracts shall be neg otiated, executed and 
administered by the Director General. 
 
    (d) (i) The Board of Governors shall designate a senior officer of 
the executive organ to serve as the Acting Director  General whenever the 
Director General is absent or is unable to discharg e his duties, or if 
the office of Director General should become vacant . The Acting Director 
General shall have the capacity to exercise all the  powers of the 
Director General pursuant to this Agreement and the  Operating Agreement. 
In the event of a vacancy, the Acting Director Gene ral shall serve in 
that capacity until the assumption of office by a D irector General 
appointed and confirmed, as expeditiously as possib le, in accordance with 
subparagraph (b) (iii) of this Article. 
 
    (ii) The Director General may delegate such of his powers to other 
officers in the executive organ as may be necessary  to meet appropriate 
requirements. 
 
       Article XII. (TRANSITIONAL MANAGEMENT AND SE CRETARY GENERAL) 
 
    (a) As a matter of priority after entry into fo rce of this Agreement, 
the Board of Governors shall: 
 
    (i)Appoint the Secretary General and authorize the necessary 
       support staff; 
 
   (ii)Arrange the management services contract in accordance with 
       paragraph (e) of this Article; and 
 
  (iii)Initiate the study concerning permanent mana gement arrangements 
       in accordance with paragraph (f) of this Art icle. 
 
    (b) The Secretary General shall be the legal re presentative of 
INTELSAT until the first Director General shall hav e assumed office. In 
accordance with the policies and directives of the Board of Governors, 
the Secretary General shall be responsible for the performance of all 
management services other than those which are to b e provided under the 
terms of the management services contract concluded  pursuant to paragraph 
(e) of this Article including those specified in An nex A to this 
Agreement. The Secretary General shall keep the Boa rd of Governors fully 
and currently informed on the performance of the ma nagement services 
contractor under its contract. To the extent practi cable, the Secretary 
General shall be present at or represented at and o bserve, but not 
participate in, major contract negotiations conduct ed by the management 
services contractor on behalf of INTELSAT. For this  purpose the Board of 
Governors may authorize the appointment to the exec utive organ of a small 



number of technically qualified personnel to assist  the Secretary 
General. The Secretary General shall not be interpo sed between the Board 
of Governors and the management services contractor  nor shall he exercise 
a supervisory role over the said contractor. 
 
    (c) The paramount consideration in the appointm ent of the Secretary 
General and in the selection of other personnel of the executive organ 
shall be the necessity of ensuring the highest stan dards of integrity, 
competency and efficiency. The Secretary General an d the personnel of the 
executive organ shall refrain from any action incom patible with their 
responsibilities to INTELSAT. The Secretary General  may be removed from 
office for cause by the Board of Governors. The off ice of Secretary 
General shall cease to exist on the assumption of o ffice by the first 
Director General.  
 
    (d) (i) The Board of Governors shall designate a senior officer of 
the executive organ to serve as the Acting Secretar y General whenever the 
Secretary General is absent or is unable to dischar ge his duties, or if 
the office of Secretary General should become vacan t. The Acting 
Secretary General shall have the capacity to exerci se all the powers of 
the Secretary General pursuant to this Agreement an d the Operating 
Agreement. In the event of a vacancy, the Acting Se cretary General shall 
serve in that capacity until the assumption of offi ce by a Secretary 
General, who shall be appointed by the Board of Gov ernors as 
expeditiously as possible.  
 
    (ii) The Secretary General may delegate such of  his powers to other 
officers in the executive organ as may be necessary  to meet appropriate 
requirements.  
 
    (e) The contract referred to in subparagraph (a ) (ii) of this Article 
shall be between the Communications Satellite Corpo ration, referred to in 
this Agreement as "the management services contract or", and INTELSAT, and 
shall be for the performance of technical and opera tional management 
services for INTELSAT, as specified in Annex B to t his Agreement and in 
accordance with the guidelines set out therein, for  a period terminating 
at the end of the sixth year after the date of entr y into force of this 
Agreement. The contract shall contain provisions fo r the management 
services contractor: 
 
    (i)To act pursuant to relevant policies and dir ectives of the Board 
       of Governors; 
 
   (ii)To be responsible directly to the Board of G overnors until the 
       assumption of office by the first Director G eneral and 
       thereafter through the Director General; and  
 
  (iii)To furnish the Secretary General with all th e information 
       necessary for the Secretary General to keep the Board of 
       Governors informed on the performance under the management 
       services contract and for the Secretary Gene ral to be present at 
       or represented at and observe, but not parti cipate in, major 
       contract negotiations conducted by the manag ement services 
       contractor on behalf of INTELSAT.  
 
The management services contractor shall negotiate,  place, amend and 
administer contracts on behalf of INTELSAT within t he area of its 
responsibilities under the management services cont ract and as otherwise 
authorized by the Board of Governors. Pursuant to a uthorization under the 
management services contract, or as otherwise autho rized by the Board of 
Governors, the management services contractor shall  sign contracts on 



behalf of INTELSAT in the area of its responsibilit ies. All other 
contracts shall be signed by the Secretary General.   
 
    (f) The study referred to in subparagraph (a) ( iii) of this Article 
shall be commenced as soon as possible and, in any event, within one year 
after entry into force of this Agreement. It shall be conducted by the 
Board of Governors and shall be designed to provide  the information 
necessary for the determination of the most efficie nt and effective 
permanent management arrangements consistent with t he provisions of 
Article XI of this Agreement. The study shall, amon g other matters, give 
due regard to: 
 
    (i)The principles set forth in subparagraph (c)  (i) of Article XI 
       and the policy expressed in subparagraph (c)  (ii) of Article XI, 
       of this Agreement; 
 
   (ii)Experience gained during the period of the I nterim Agreement and 
       of the transitional management arrangements provided for in this 
       Article; 
 
  (iii)The organization and procedures adopted by t elecommunications 
       entities throughout the world, with particul ar reference to the 
       integration of policy and management and to management 
       efficiency; 
 
   (iv)Information, similar to that referred to in subparagraph (iii) 
       of this paragraph, in respect of multination al ventures for 
       implementing advanced technologies; and 
 
    (v)Reports commissioned from not less than thre e professional 
       management consultants from various parts of  the world. 
 
    (g) Not later than four years after the entry i nto force of this 
Agreement, the Board of Governors shall submit to t he Assembly of Parties 
a comprehensive report, which incorporates the resu lts of the study 
referred to in subparagraph (a) (iii) of this Artic le, and which includes 
the recommendations of the Board of Governors for t he organizational 
structure of the executive organ. It shall also tra nsmit copies of this 
report to the Meeting of Signatories and to all Par ties and Signatories 
as soon as it is available. 
 
    (h) By not later than five years after entry in to force of this 
Agreement, the Assembly of Parties, after having co nsidered the report of 
the Board of Governors referred to in paragraph (g)  of this Article and 
any views which may have been expressed by the Meet ing of Signatories 
thereon, shall adopt the organizational structure o f the executive organ 
which shall be consistent with the provisions of Ar ticle XI of this 
Agreement. 
 
    (i) The Director General shall assume office on e year before the end 
of the management services contract referred to in subparagraph (a) (ii) 
of this Article or by December 31, 1976, whichever is earlier. The Board 
of Governors shall appoint the Director General, an d the Assembly of 
Parties shall act upon the confirmation of the appo intment, in time to 
enable the Director General to assume office in acc ordance with this 
paragraph. Upon his assumption of office, the Direc tor General shall be 
responsible for all management services, including the performance of the 
functions performed by the Secretary General up to that time, and for the 
supervision of the performance of the management se rvices contractor. 
 
    (i) The Director General, acting under relevant  policies and 



directives of the Board of Governors, shall take al l necessary steps to 
ensure that the permanent management arrangements a re fully implemented 
not later than the end of the sixth year after the date of entry into 
force of this Agreement. 
 
                       Article XIII. (PROCUREMENT) 
 
    (a) Subject to this Article, procurement of goo ds and services 
required by INTELSAT shall be effected by the award  of contracts, based 
on responses to open international invitations to t ender, to bidders 
offering the best combination of quality, price and  the most favorable 
delivery time. The services to which this Article r efers are those 
provided by juridical persons. 
 
    (b) If there is more than one bid offering such  a combination, the 
contract shall be awarded so as to stimulate, in th e interests of 
INTELSAT, world-wide competition. 
 
    (c) The requirement of open international invit ations to tender may 
be dispensed with in those cases specifically refer red to in Article 16 
of the Operating Agreement. 
 
           Article XIV. (RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF MEMBERS) 
 
    (a) The Parties and Signatories shall exercise their rights and meet 
their obligations under this Agreement in a manner fully consistent with 
and in furtherance of the principles stated in the Preamble and other 
provisions of this Agreement. 
 
    (b) All Parties and all Signatories shall be al lowed to attend and 
participate in all conferences and meetings, in whi ch they are entitled 
to be represented in accordance with any provisions  of this Agreement or 
the Operating Agreement, as well as in any other me eting called by or 
held under the auspices of INTELSAT, in accordance with the arrangements 
made by INTELSAT for such meetings regardless of wh ere they may take 
place. The executive organ shall ensure that arrang ements with the host 
Party or Signatory for each such conference or meet ing shall include a 
provision for the admission to the host country and  sojourn for the 
duration of such conference or meeting, of represen tatives of all Parties 
and all Signatories entitled to attend. 
 
    (c) To the extent that any Party or Signatory o r person within the 
jurisdiction of a Party intends to establish, acqui re or utilize space 
segment facilities separate from the INTELSAT space  segment facilities to 
meet its domestic public telecommunications service s requirements, such 
Party or Signatory, prior to the establishment, acq uisition or 
utilization of such facilities, shall consult the B oard of Governors, 
which shall express, in the form of recommendations , its findings 
regarding the technical compatibility of such facil ities and their 
operation with the use of the radio frequency spect rum and orbital space 
by the existing or planned INTELSAT space segment. 
 
    (d) To the extent that any Party or Signatory o r person within the 
jurisdiction of a Party intends individually or joi ntly to establish, 
acquire or utilize space segment facilities separat e from the INTELSAT 
space segment facilities to meet its international public 
telecommunications services requirements, such Part y or Signatory, prior 
to the establishment, acquisition or utilization of  such facilities, 
shall furnish all relevant information to and shall  consult with the 
Assembly of Parties, through the Board of Governors , to ensure technical 
compatibility of such facilities and their operatio n with the use of the 



radio frequency spectrum and orbital space by the e xisting or planned 
INTELSAT space segment and to avoid significant eco nomic harm to the 
global system of INTELSAT. Upon such consultation, the Assembly of 
Parties, taking into account the advice of the Boar d of Governors, shall 
express, in the form of recommendations, its findin gs regarding the 
considerations set out in this paragraph, and furth er regarding the 
assurance that the provision or utilization of such  facilities shall not 
prejudice the establishment of direct telecommunica tion links through the 
INTELSAT space segment among all the participants. 
 
    (e) To the extent that any Party or Signatory o r person within the 
jurisdiction of a party intends to establish, acqui re or utilize space 
segment facilities separate from the INTELSAT space  segment facilities to 
meet its specialized telecommunications services re quirements, domestic 
or international, such Party or Signatory, prior to  the establishment, 
acquisition or utilization of such facilities, shal l furnish all relevant 
information to the Assembly of Parties, through the  Board of Governors. 
The Assembly of Parties, taking into account the ad vice of the Board of 
Governors, shall express, in the form of recommenda tions, its findings 
regarding the technical compatibility of such facil ities and their 
operation with the use of the radio frequency spect rum and orbital space 
by the existing or planned INTELSAT space segment. 
 
    (f) Recommendations by the Assembly of Parties or the Board of 
Governors pursuant to this Article shall be made wi thin a period of six 
months from the date of commencing the procedures p rovided for in the 
foregoing paragraphs. An extraordinary meeting of t he Assembly of Parties 
may be convened for this purpose. 
 
    (g) This Agreement shall not apply to the estab lishment, acquisition 
or utilization of space segment facilities separate  from the INTELSAT 
space segment facilities solely for national securi ty purposes. 
 
                  Article XV. (INTELSAT HEADQUARTER s,  
                  PRIVILEGES, EXEMPTIONS, IMMUNITIE S) 
 
    (a) The headquarters of INTELSAT shall be in Wa shington. 
 
    (b) Within the scope of activities authorized b y this Agreement, 
INTELSAT and its property shall be exempt in all St ates Party to this 
Agreement from all national income and direct natio nal property taxation 
and from customs duties on communications satellite s and components and 
parts for such satellites to be launched for use in  the global system. 
Each Party undertakes to use its best endeavors to bring about, in 
accordance with the applicable domestic procedure, such further exemption 
of INTELSAT and its property from income and direct  property taxation, 
and customs duties, as is desirable, bearing in min d the particular 
nature of INTELSAT. 
 
    (c) Each Party other than the Party in whose te rritory the 
headquarters of INTELSAT is located shall grant in accordance with the 
Protocol referred to in this paragraph, and the Par ty in whose territory 
the headquarters of INTELSAT is located shall grant  in accordance with 
the Headquarters Agreement referred to in this para graph, the appropriate 
privileges, exemptions and immunities to INTELSAT, to its officers, and 
to those categories of its employees specified in s uch Protocol and 
Headquarters Agreement, to Parties and representati ves of Parties, to 
Signatories and representatives of Signatories and to persons 
participating in arbitration proceedings. In partic ular, each Party shall 
grant to these individuals immunity from legal proc ess in respect of acts 
done or words written or spoken in the exercise of their functions and 



within the limits of their duties, to the extent an d in the cases to be 
provided for in the Headquarters Agreement and Prot ocol referred to in 
this paragraph. The Party in whose territory the he adquarters of INTELSAT 
is located shall, as soon as possible, conclude a H eadquarters Agreement 
with INTELSAT covering privileges, exemptions and i mmunities. The 
Headquarters Agreement shall include a provision th at all Signatories 
acting in their capacity as such, except the Signat ory designated by the 
Party in whose territory the headquarters is locate d, shall be exempt 
from national taxation on income earned from INTELS AT in the territory of 
such Party. The other Parties shall also as soon as  possible conclude a 
Protocol covering privileges, exemptions and immuni ties. The Headquarters 
Agreement and the Protocol shall be independent of this Agreement and 
each shall prescribe the conditions of its terminat ion. 
 
                        Article XVI. (WITHDRAWAL) 
 
    (a) (i) Any Party or Signatory may withdraw vol untarily from 
INTELSAT. A Party shall give written notice to the Depositary of its 
decision to withdraw. The decision of a Signatory t o withdraw shall be 
notified in writing to the executive organ by the P arty which has 
designated it and such notification shall signify t he acceptance by the 
Party of such notification of decision to withdraw.  
 
    (ii) Voluntary withdrawal shall become effectiv e and this Agreement 
and the Operating Agreement shall cease to be in fo rce for a Party or 
Signatory three months after the date of receipt of  the notice referred 
to in subparagraph (i) of this paragraph or, if the  notice so states, on 
the date of the next determination of investment sh ares pursuant to 
subparagraph (c) (ii) of Article 6 of the Operating  Agreement following 
the expiration of such three months. 
 
    (b) (i) If a Party appears to have failed to co mply with any 
obligation under this Agreement, the Assembly of Pa rties, having received 
notice to that effect or acting on its own initiati ve, and having 
considered any representations made by the Party, m ay decide, if it finds 
that the failure to comply has in fact occurred, th at the Party be deemed 
to have withdrawn from INTELSAT. This Agreement sha ll cease to be in 
force for the Party as of the date of such decision . An extraordinary 
meeting of the Assembly of Parties may be convened for this purpose. 
 
    (ii) If any Signatory, in its capacity as such,  appears to have 
failed to comply with any obligation under this Agr eement or the 
Operating Agreement, other than obligations under p aragraph (a) of 
Article 4 of the Operating Agreement and the failur e to comply shall not 
have been remedied within three months after the Si gnatory has been 
notified in writing by the executive organ of a res olution of the Board 
of Governors taking note of the failure to comply, the Board of Governors 
may, after considering any representations made by the Signatory or the 
Party which designated it, suspend the rights of th e Signatory, and may 
recommend to the Meeting of Signatories that the Si gnatory be deemed to 
have withdrawn from INTELSAT. If the Meeting of Sig natories, after 
consideration of any representations made by the Si gnatory or by the 
Party which designated it, approves the recommendat ion of the Board of 
Governors, the withdrawal of the Signatory shall be come effective upon 
the date of the approval, and this Agreement and th e Operating Agreement 
shall cease to be in force for the Signatory as of that date. 
 
    (c) If any Signatory fails to pay any amount du e from it pursuant to 
paragraph (a) of Article 4 of the Operating Agreeme nt within three months 
after the payment has become due, the rights of the  Signatory under this 
Agreement and the Operating Agreement shall be auto matically suspended. 



If within three months after the suspension the Sig natory has not paid 
all sums due or the Party which has designated the Signatory has not made 
a substitution pursuant to paragraph o of this Arti cle, the Board of 
Governors, after considering any representations ma de by the Signatory or 
by the Party which has designated it, may recommend  to the Meeting of 
Signatories that the Signatory be deemed to have wi thdrawn from INTELSAT. 
The Meeting of Signatories, after considering any r epresentations made by 
the Signatory, may decide that the Signatory be dee med to have withdrawn 
from INTELSAT and, from the date of the decision, t his Agreement and the 
Operating Agreement shall cease to be in force for the Signatory. 
 
    (d) Withdrawal of a Party, in its capacity as s uch, shall entail the 
simultaneous withdrawal of the Signatory designated  by the Party or of 
the Party in its capacity as Signatory, as the case  may be, and this 
Agreement and the Operating Agreement shall cease t o be in force for the 
Signatory on the same date on which this Agreement ceases to be in force 
for the Party which has designated it. 
 
    (e) In all cases of withdrawal of a Signatory f rom INTELSAT, the 
Party which designated the Signatory shall assume t he capacity of a 
Signatory, or shall designate a new Signatory effec tive as of the date of 
such withdrawal, or shall withdraw from INTELSAT. 
 
    (f) If for any reason a Party desires to substi tute itself for its 
designated Signatory or to designate a new Signator y, it shall give 
written notice thereof to the Depositary, and upon assumption by the new 
Signatory of all the outstanding obligations of the  previously designated 
Signatory and upon signature of the Operating Agree ment, this Agreement 
and the Operating Agreement shall enter into force for the new Signatory 
and thereupon shall cease to be in force for such p reviously designated 
Signatory. 
 
    (g) Upon the receipt by the Depositary or the e xecutive organ, as the 
case may be, of notice of decision to withdraw purs uant to subparagraph 
(a) (i) of this Article, the Party giving notice an d its designated 
Signatory, or the Signatory in respect of which not ice has been given, as 
the case may be, shall cease to have any rights of representation and any 
voting rights in any organ of INTELSAT, and shall i ncur no obligation or 
liability after the receipt of the notice, except t hat the Signatory, 
unless the Board of Governors decides otherwise pur suant to paragraph (d) 
of Article 21 of the Operating Agreement, shall be responsible for 
contributing its share of the capital contributions  necessary to meet 
both contractual commitments specifically authorize d before such receipt 
and liabilities arising from acts or omissions befo re such receipt. 
 
    (h) During the period of suspension of the righ ts of a Signatory 
pursuant to subparagraph (b) (ii) or paragraph (c) of this Article, the 
Signatory shall continue to have all the obligation s and liabilities of a 
Signatory under this Agreement and the Operating Ag reement. 
 
    (i) If the Meeting of Signatories, pursuant to subparagraph (b) (ii) 
or paragraph (c) of this Article, decides not to ap prove the 
recommendation of the Board of Governors that the S ignatory be deemed to 
have withdrawn from INTELSAT, as of the date of tha t decision the 
suspension shall be lifted and the Signatory shall thereafter have all 
rights under this Agreement and the Operating Agree ment, provided that 
where a Signatory is suspended pursuant to paragrap h (c) of this Article 
the suspension shall not be lifted until the Signat ory has paid the 
amounts due from it pursuant to paragraph (a) of Ar ticle 4 of the 
Operating Agreement. 
 



    (j) If the Meeting of Signatories approves the recommendation of the 
Board of Governors pursuant to subparagraph (b) (ii ) or paragraph (c) of 
this Article that a Signatory be deemed to have wit hdrawn from INTELSAT, 
that Signatory shall incur no obligation or liabili ty after such 
approval, except that the Signatory, unless the Boa rd of Governors 
decides otherwise pursuant to paragraph (d) of Arti cle 21 of the 
Operating Agreement, shall be responsible for contr ibuting its share of 
the capital contributions necessary to meet both co ntractual commitments 
specifically authorized before such approval and li abilities arising from 
acts or omissions before such approval. 
 
    (k) If the Assembly of Parties decides pursuant  to subparagraph (b) 
(i) of this Article that a Party be deemed to have withdrawn from 
INTELSAT, the Party, in its capacity as Signatory o r its designated 
Signatory, as the case may be, shall incur no oblig ation or liability 
after such decision, except that the Party, in its capacity as Signatory 
or its designated Signatory, as the case may be, un less the Board of 
Governors decides otherwise pursuant to paragraph ( d) of Article 21 of 
the Operating Agreement, shall be responsible for c ontributing its share 
of the capital contributions necessary to meet both  contractual 
commitments specifically authorized before such dec ision and liabilities 
arising from acts or omissions before such decision . 
 
    (l) Settlement between INTELSAT and a Signatory  for which this 
Agreement and the Operating Agreement have ceased t o be in force, other 
than in the case of substitution pursuant to paragr aph (f) of this 
Article, shall be accomplished as provided in Artic le 21 of the Operating 
Agreement. 
 
    (m) (i) Notification of the decision of a Party  to withdraw pursuant 
to subparagraph (a) (i) of this Article shall be tr ansmitted by the 
Depositary to all Parties and to the executive orga n, and the latter 
shall transmit the notification to all Signatories.  
 
    (ii) If the Assembly of Parties decides that a Party shall be deemed 
to have withdrawn from INTELSAT pursuant to subpara graph (b) (i) of this 
Article, the executive organ shall notify all Signa tories and the 
Depositary, and the latter shall transmit the notif ication to all 
Parties. 
 
    (iii) Notification of the decision of a Signato ry to withdraw 
pursuant to subparagraph (a) (i) of this Article or  of the withdrawal of 
a Signatory pursuant to subparagraph (b) (ii) or pa ragraph (c) or (d) of 
this Article, shall be transmitted by the executive  organ to all 
Signatories and to the Depositary, and the latter s hall transmit the 
notification to all Parties. 
 
   (iv) The suspension of a Signatory pursuant to s ubparagraph (b) (ii) 
or paragraph (c) of this Article shall be notified by the executive organ 
to all Signatories and to the Depositary, and the l atter shall transmit 
the notification to all Parties. 
 
    (v) The substitution of a Signatory pursuant to  paragraph (f) of this 
Article shall be notified by the Depositary to all Parties and to the 
executive organ, and the latter shall transmit the notification to all 
Signatories. 
 
    (n) No Party or its designated Signatory shall be required to 
withdraw from INTELSAT as a direct result of any ch ange in the status of 
that Party with regard to the International Telecom munication Union. 
 



                      Article XVII. (AMENDMENT) 
 
    (a) Any Party may propose amendments to this Ag reement. Proposed 
amendments shall be submitted to the executive orga n, which shall 
distribute them promptly to all Parties and Signato ries. 
 
    (b) The Assembly of Parties shall consider each  proposed amendment at 
its first ordinary meeting following its distributi on by the executive 
organ, or at an earlier extraordinary meeting conve ned in accordance with 
the provisions of Article VII of this Agreement, pr ovided that the 
proposed amendment has been distributed by the exec utive organ at least 
ninety days before the opening date of the meeting.  The Assembly of 
Parties shall consider any views and recommendation s which it receives 
from the Meeting of Signatories or the Board of Gov ernors with respect to 
a proposed amendment. 
 
    (c) The Assembly of Parties shall take decision s on each proposed 
amendment in accordance with the provisions relatin g to quorum and voting 
contained in Article VII of this Agreement. It may modify any proposed 
amendment, distributed in accordance with paragraph  (b) of this Article, 
and may also take decisions on any amendment not so  distributed but 
directly consequential to a proposed or modified am endment. 
 
    (d) An amendment which has been approved by the  Assembly of Parties 
shall enter into force in accordance with paragraph  (e) of this Article 
after the Depositary has received notice of approva l, acceptance or 
ratification of the amendment from either: 
 
    (i)Two-thirds of the States which were Parties as of the date upon 
       which the amendment was approved by the Asse mbly of Parties, 
       provided that such two-thirds include Partie s which then held, 
       or whose designated Signatories then held, a t least two-thirds 
       of the total investment shares; or 
 
   (ii)A number of States equal to or exceeding eig hty-five per cent of 
       the total number of States which were Partie s as of the date 
       upon which the amendment was approved by the  Assembly of 
       Parties, regardless of the amount of investm ent shares such 
       Parties or their designated Signatories then  held.  
 
    (e) The Depositary shall notify all the Parties  as soon as it has 
received the acceptances, approvals or ratification s required by 
paragraph (d) of this Article for the entry into fo rce of an amendment. 
Ninety days after the date of issue of this notific ation, the amendment 
shall enter into force for all Parties, including t hose that have not yet 
accepted, approved, or ratified it and have not wit hdrawn from INTELSAT. 
 
    (f) Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph s (d) and (e) of this 
Article, an amendment shall not enter into force le ss than eight months 
or more than eighteen months after the date it has been approved by the 
Assembly of Parties. 
 
                 Article XVIII. (SETTLEMENT OF DISP UTES) 
 
    (a) All legal disputes arising in connection wi th the rights and 
obligations under this Agreement or in connection w ith obligations 
undertaken by Parties pursuant to paragraph (c) of Article 14 or 
paragraph (c) of Article 15 of the Operating Agreem ent, between Parties 
with respect to each other, or between INTELSAT and  one or more Parties, 
if not otherwise settled within a reasonable time, shall be submitted to 
arbitration in accordance with the provisions of An nex C to this 



Agreement. Any legal dispute arising in connection with the rights and 
obligations under this Agreement or the Operating A greement between one 
or more Parties and one or more Signatories may be submitted to 
arbitration in accordance with the provisions of An nex C to this 
Agreement, provided that the Party or Parties and t he Signatory or 
Signatories involved agree to such arbitration. 
 
    (b) All legal disputes arising in connection wi th the rights and 
obligations under this Agreement, or in connection with the obligations 
undertaken by Parties pursuant to paragraph (c) of Article 14 or 
paragraph (c) of Article 15 of the Operating Agreem ent, between a Party 
and a State which has ceased to be a Party or betwe en INTELSAT and a 
State which has ceased to be a Party, and which ari se after the State 
ceased to be a Party, if not otherwise settled with in a reasonable time, 
shall be submitted to arbitration. Such arbitration  shall be in 
accordance with the provisions of Annex C to this A greement, provided 
that the State which has ceased to be a Party so ag rees. If a State 
ceases to be a Party, or if a State or a telecommun ications entity ceases 
to be a Signatory, after a dispute in which it is a  disputant has been 
submitted to arbitration pursuant to paragraph (a) of this Article, the 
arbitration shall be continued and concluded. 
 
    (c) All legal disputes arising as a result of a greements between 
INTELSAT and any Party shall be subject to the prov isions on settlement 
of disputes contained in such agreements. In the ab sence of such 
provisions, such disputes, if not otherwise settled , may be submitted to 
arbitration in accordance with the provisions of An nex C to this 
Agreement if the disputants so agree. 
 
                        Article XIX. (SIGNATURE) 
 
    (a) This Agreement shall be open for signature at Washington from 
August 20, 1971 until it enters into force, or unti l a period of nine 
months has elapsed, whichever occurs first: 
 
    (i)By the Government of any State party to the Interim Agreement; 
 
   (ii)By the Government of any other State member of the International 
       Telecommunication Union. 
 
    (b) Any Government signing this Agreement may d o so without its 
signature being subject to ratification, acceptance  or approval or with a 
declaration accompanying its signature that it is s ubject to 
ratification, acceptance or approval. 
 
    (c) Any State referred to in paragraph (a) of t his Article may accede 
to this Agreement after it is closed for signature.  
 
    (d) No reservation may be made to this Agreemen t. 
 
                       Article XX. (ENTRY INTO FORC E) 
 
    (a) This Agreement shall enter into force sixty  days after the date 
on which it has been signed not subject to ratifica tion, acceptance or 
approval, or has been ratified, accepted, approved or acceded to, by 
two-thirds of the States which were parties to the Interim Agreement as 
of the date upon which this Agreement is opened for  signature, provided 
that: 
 
    (i)Such two-thirds include parties to the Inter im Agreement which 
       then held, or whose signatories to the Speci al Agreement then 



       held, at least two-thirds of the quotas unde r the Special 
       Agreement; and  
 
   (ii)Such parties or their designated telecommuni cations entities 
       have signed the Operating Agreement. 
 
Upon the commencement of such sixty days, the provi sions of paragraph 2 
of the Annex to the Operating Agreement shall enter  into force for the 
purposes stated in that paragraph. Notwithstanding the foregoing 
provisions, this Agreement shall not enter into for ce less than eight 
months or more than eighteen months after the date it is opened for 
signature. 
 
    (b) For a State whose instrument of ratificatio n, acceptance, 
approval or accession is deposited after the date t his Agreement enters 
into force pursuant to paragraph (a) of this Articl e, this Agreement 
shall enter into force on the date of such deposit.  
 
    (c) Upon entry into force of this Agreement pur suant to paragraph (a) 
of this Article, it may be applied provisionally wi th respect to any 
State whose Government signed it subject to ratific ation, acceptance or 
approval if that Government so requests at the time  of signature or at 
any time thereafter prior to the entry into force o f this Agreement. 
Provisional application shall terminate: 
 
    (i)Upon deposit of an instrument of ratificatio n, acceptance or 
       approval of this Agreement by that Governmen t; 
 
   (ii)Upon expiration of two years from the date o n which this 
       Agreement enters in to force without having been ratified, 
       accepted or approved by that Government; or  
 
  (iii)Upon notification by that Government, before  expiration of the 
       period mentioned in subparagraph (ii) of thi s paragraph, of its 
       decision not to ratify, accept or approve th is Agreement.  
 
If provisional application terminates pursuant to s ubparagraph (ii) or 
(iii) of this paragraph, the provisions of paragrap hs (g) and (l) of 
Article XVI of this Agreement shall govern the righ ts and obligations of 
the Party and of its designated Signatory. 
 
    (d) Notwithstanding the provisions of this Arti cle, this Agreement 
shall neither enter into force for any State nor be  applied provisionally 
with respect to any State until the Government of t hat State or the 
telecommunications entity designated pursuant to th is Agreement shall 
have signed the Operating Agreement. 
 
    (e) Upon entry into force, this Agreement shall  replace and terminate 
the Interim Agreement. 
 
                Article XXI. (MISCELLANEOUS PROVISI ONS) 
 
    (a) The official and working languages of INTEL SAT shall be English, 
French and Spanish. 
 
    (b) Internal regulations for the executive orga n shall provide for 
the prompt distribution to all Parties and Signator ies of copies of any 
INTELSAT document in accordance with their requests . 
 
    (c) Consistent with the provisions of Resolutio n 1721 (XVI) of the 
General Assembly of the United Nations, the executi ve organ shall send to 



the Secretary General of the United Nations, and to  the Specialized 
Agencies concerned, for their information, an annua l report on the 
activities of INTELSAT. 
 
                       Article XXII. (DEPOSITARY) 
 
    (a) The Government of the United States of Amer ica shall be the 
Depositary for this Agreement, with which shall be deposited declarations 
made pursuant to paragraph (b) of Article XIX of th is Agreement, 
instruments of ratification, acceptance, approval o r accession, requests 
for provisional application, and notifications of r atification, 
acceptance or approval of amendments, of decisions to withdraw from 
INTELSAT, or of termination of the provisional appl ication of this 
Agreement. 
 
    (b) This Agreement, of which the English, Frenc h and Spanish texts 
are equally authentic, shall be deposited in the ar chives of the 
Depositary. The Depositary shall transmit certified  copies of the text of 
this Agreement to all Governments that have signed it or deposited 
instruments of accession to it, and to the Internat ional 
Telecommunication Union, and shall notify those Gov ernments, and the 
International Telecommunication Union, of signature s, of declarations 
made pursuant to paragraph (b) of Article XIX of th is Agreement, of the 
deposit of instruments of ratification, acceptance,  approval or 
accession, of requests for provisional application,  of commencement of 
the sixty-day period referred to in paragraph (a) o f Article XX of this 
Agreement, of the entry into force of this Agreemen t, of notifications of 
ratification, acceptance or approval of amendments,  of the entry into 
force of amendments, of decisions to withdraw from INTELSAT of 
withdrawals and of terminations of provisional appl ication of this 
Agreement. Notice of the commencement of the sixty- day period shall be 
issued on the first day of that period. 
 
    (c) Upon entry into force of this Agreement, th e Depositary shall 
register it with the Secretariat of the United Nati ons in accordance with 
Article 102 of the Charter of the United Nations. 
 
IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Plenipotentiaries gathered t ogether in the city of 
Washington, who have submitted their full powers, f ound to be in good and 
due form, have signed this Agreement. 
 
DONE at Washington, on the 20th day of August, one thousand nine hundred 
and seventy one. 
 
 
                                 ANNEX A 
                  FUNCTIONS OF THE SECRETARY GENERA L 
 
The functions of the Secretary General referred to in paragraph (b) of 
Article XII of this Agreement include the following : 
 
    1) Maintain the INTELSAT traffic data projectio ns and, for this 
       purpose, convene periodic regional meetings in order to estimate 
       traffic demands; 
 
    2) Approve applications for access to the INTEL SAT space segment by 
       standard earth stations, report to the Board  of Governors on 
       applications for access by non-standard eart h stations, and 
       maintain records on dates of availability of  existing and 
       proposed earth stations; 
 



    3) Maintain records based on reports submitted by Signatories, 
       other earth station owners and the managemen t services 
       contractor, on the technical and operational  capabilities and  
       limitations of all existing and proposed ear th stations; 
 
    4) Maintain an office of record of the assignme nt of frequencies to 
       users and arrange for the notification of fr equencies to the 
       International Telecommunication Union; 
 
    5) Based on planning assumptions approved by th e Board of 
       Governors, prepare capital and operating bud gets and estimates 
       of revenue requirements; 
 
    6) Recommend INTELSAT space segment utilization  charges to the 
       Board of Governors; 
 
    7) Recommend accounting policies to the Board o f Governors; 
 
    8) Maintain books of account and make them avai lable for audit as 
       required by the Board of Governors, and prep are monthly and 
       annual financial statements; 
 
    9) Calculate the investment shares of Signatori es, render accounts 
       to Signatories for capital contributions and  to allottees for 
       INTELSAT space segment utilization charges, receive cash 
       payments on behalf of INTELSAT, and make rev enue distributions 
       and other cash disbursements to Signatories on behalf of 
       INTELSAT; 
 
   10) Advise the Board of Governors of Signatories  in default of 
       capital contributions, and of allottees in d efault of payments 
       for INTELSAT space segment utilization charg es; 
 
   11) Approve and pay invoices submitted to INTELS AT with respect to 
       authorized purchases and contracts made by t he executive organ, 
       and reimburse the management services contra ctor for 
       expenditures incurred in connection with pur chases and contracts 
       made on behalf of INTELSAT and authorized by  the Board of 
       Governors; 
 
   12) Administer INTELSAT personnel benefit progra ms and pay salaries 
       and authorized expenses of INTELSAT personne l; 
 
   13) Invest or deposit funds on hand, and draw up on such investments 
       or deposits as necessary to meet INTELSAT ob ligations; 
 
   14) Maintain INTELSAT property and depreciation accounts, and 
       arrange with the management services contrac tor and the 
       appropriate Signatories for the necessary in ventories of 
       INTELSAT property; 
 
   15) Recommend terms and conditions of allotment agreements for 
       utilization of the INTELSAT space segment; 
 
   16) Recommend insurance programs for protection of INTELSAT property 
       and, as authorized by the Board of Governors , arrange for 
       necessary coverage; 
 
   17) For the purpose of paragraph (d) of Article XIV of this 
       Agreement, analyze and report to the Board o f Governors on the 
       estimated economic effects to INTELSAT of an y proposed space 



       segment facilities separate from the INTELSA T space segment 
       facilities; 
 
   18) Prepare the tentative agenda for meetings of  the Assembly of 
       Parties, the Meeting of Signatories and the Board of Governors 
       and their advisory committees, and the provi sional summary 
       records of such meetings, and assist the cha irmen of advisory 
       committees in preparation of their agenda, r ecords and reports 
       to the Assembly of Parties, the Meeting of S ignatories and the 
       Board of Governors; 
 
   19) Arrange for interpretation services, for the  translation, 
       reproduction, and distribution of documents,  and for the 
       preparation of verbatim records of meetings,  as necessary; 
 
   20) Provide the history of the decisions taken b y the Assembly of 
       Parties, the Meeting of Signatories and the Board of Governors, 
       and prepare reports and correspondence relat ing to decisions 
       taken during their meetings; 
 
   21) Assist in the interpretation of the rules of  procedure of the 
       Assembly of Parties, the Meeting of Signator ies and the Board of 
       Governors, and the terms of reference for th eir advisory 
       committees; 
 
   22) Make arrangements for any meetings of the As sembly of Parties, 
       the Meeting of Signatories and the Board of Governors and of 
       their advisory committees; 
 
   23) Recommend procedures and regulations for con tracts and purchases 
       made on behalf of INTELSAT; 
 
   24) Keep the Board of Governors informed on the performance of the 
       obligations of contractors, including the ma nagement services 
       contractor; 
 
   25) Compile and maintain a world-wide list of bi dders for all 
       INTELSAT procurement; 
 
   26) Negotiate, place and administer contracts ne cessary to enable 
       the Secretary General to perform his assigne d functions, 
       including contracts for obtaining assistance  from other entities 
       to perform such functions; 
 
   27) Provide or arrange for the provision of lega l advice to 
       INTELSAT, as required in connection with the  functions of the 
       Secretary General; 
 
   28) Provide appropriate public information servi ces; and 
 
   29) Arrange and convene conferences for negotiat ion of the Protocol 
       covering privileges, exemptions and immuniti es, referred to in 
       paragraph (c) of Article XV of this Agreemen t. 
 
 
                                ANNEX B 
 
         FUNCTIONS OF THE MANAGEMENT SERVICES CONTR ACTOR AND  
            GUIDELINES OF THE MANAGEMENT SERVICES C ONTRACT 
 
1) Pursuant to Article XII of this Agreement, the m anagement services 



contractor shall perform the following functions: 
 
(a) Recommend to the Board of Governors research an d development 
    programs directly related to the purposes of IN TELSAT; 
 
(b) As authorized by the Board of Governors: 
 
    (i)Conduct studies and research and development , directly or under 
       contract with other entities or persons, 
 
   (ii)Conduct system studies in the fields of engi neering, economics 
       and cost effectiveness, 
 
  (iii)Perform system simulation tests and evaluati ons, and 
 
   (iv)Study and forecast potential demands for new  telecommunications 
       satellite services; 
 
(c) Advise the Board of Governors on the need to pr ocure space segment 
    facilities for the INTELSAT space segment; 
 
(d) As authorized by the Board of Governors, prepar e and distribute 
    requests for proposals, including specification s, for procurement of 
    space segment facilities; 
 
(e) Evaluate all proposals submitted in response to  requests for 
    proposals and make recommendations to the Board  of Governors on such 
    proposals; 
 
(f) Pursuant to procurement regulations and in acco rdance with decisions 
    of the Board of Governors: 
 
   (i) Negotiate, place, amend and administer all c ontracts on behalf 
       of INTELSAT for space segments, 
 
  (ii) Make arrangements for launch services and ne cessary supporting 
       activities, and cooperate in launches, 
 
 (iii) Arrange insurance coverage to protect the IN TELSAT space segment 
       as well as equipment designated for launch o r launch services, 
 
  (iv) Provide or arrange for the provision of serv ices for tracking, 
       telemetry, command and control of the teleco mmunications 
       satellites, including coordination of the ef forts of Signatories 
       and other owners of earth stations participa ting in the 
       provision of these services, to perform sate llite positioning, 
       maneuvers, and tests, and  
 
   (v) Provide or arrange for the provision of serv ices for monitoring 
       satellite performance characteristics, outag es, and 
       effectiveness, and the satellite power and f requencies used by 
       the earth stations, including coordination o f the efforts of 
       Signatories and other owners of earth statio ns participating in 
       the provision of these services; 
 
(g) Recommend to the Board of Governors frequencies  for use by the 
    INTELSAT space segment and location plans for t elecommunications 
    satellites; 
 
(h) Operate the INTELSAT Operations Center and the Spacecraft Technical 
    Control Center; 



 
(i) Recommend to the Board of Governors standard ea rth station 
    performance characteristics, both mandatory and  non-mandatory; 
 
(j) Evaluate applications for access to the INTELSA T space segment by 
    non-standard earth stations; 
 
(k) Allot units of INTELSAT space segment capacity,  as determined by the 
    Board of Governors; 
 
(l) Prepare and coordinate system operations plans (including network 
    configuration studies and contingency plans), p rocedures, guides, 
    practices and standards, for adoption by the Bo ard of Governors; 
 
(m) Prepare, coordinate and distribute frequency pl ans for assignment to 
    earth stations having access to the INTELSAT sp ace segment; 
 
(n) Prepare and distribute system status reports, t o include actual and 
    projected system utilization; 
 
(o) Distribute information to Signatories and other  users on new 
    telecommunications services and methods; 
 
(p) For the purpose of paragraph (d) of Article XIV  of this Agreement, 
    analyze and report to the Board of Governors on  the estimated 
    technical and operational effect on INTELSAT of  any proposed space 
    segment facilities separate from the INTELSAT s pace segment 
    facilities, including .he effect on the frequen cy and location plans 
    of INTELSAT; 
 
(q) Provide the Secretary General with the informat ion necessary for the 
    performance of his responsibility to the Board of Governors pursuant 
    to paragraph 24 of Annex A to this Agreement; 
 
(r) Make recommendations relating to the acquisitio n, disclosure, 
    distribution and protection of rights in invent ions and technical 
    information in accordance with Article 17 of th e Operating 
    Agreement; 
 
(s) Pursuant to decisions of the Board of Governors , arrange to make 
    available to Signatories and others the rights of INTELSAT in 
    inventions and technical information in accorda nce with Article 17 
    of the Operating Agreement, and enter into lice nsing agreements on 
    behalf of INTELSAT; and 
 
(t) Take all operational, technical, financial, pro curement, 
    administrative and supporting actions necessary  to carry out the 
    above listed functions. 
 
2) The management services contract shall include a ppropriate terms to 
implement the relevant provisions of Article XII of  this Agreement and to 
provide for: 
 
(a) Reimbursement by INTELSAT in US dollars of all direct and indirect 
    costs documented and identified, properly incur red by the management 
    services contractor under the contract; 
 
(b) Payment to the management services contractor o f a fixed fee at an 
    annual rate in US dollars to be negotiated betw een the Board of 
    Governors and the contractor; 
 



(c) Periodic review by the Board of Governors in co nsultation with the 
    management services contractor of the costs und er subparagraph (a) 
    of this paragraph; 
 
(d) Compliance with procurement policies and proced ures of INTELSAT, 
    consistent with the relevant provisions of this  Agreement and the 
    Operating Agreement, in the solicitation and ne gotiation of 
    contracts on behalf of INTELSAT; 
 
(e) Provisions with respect to inventions and techn ical information 
    which are consistent with Article 17 of the Ope rating Agreement; 
 
(f) Technical personnel selected by the Board of Go vernors, with the 
    concurrence of the management services contract or, from among 
    persons nominated by Signatories, to participat e in the assessment 
    of designs and of specifications for equipment for the space 
    segment; 
 
(g) Disputes or disagreements between INTELSAT and the management 
    services contractor which may arise under the m anagement services 
    contract to be settled in accordance with the R ules of Conciliation 
    and Arbitration of the International Chamber of  Commerce; and 
 
(h) The furnishing by the management services contr actor to the Board of 
    Governors of such information as may be require d by any Governor to 
    enable him to discharge his responsibilities as  a Governor. 
 
 
                                ANNEX C 
 
      PROVISIONS ON PROCEDURES RELATING TO SETTLEME NT OF DISPUTES  
           REFERRED TO IN ARTICLE XVIII OF THIS AGR EEMENT  
              AND ARTICLE 20 OF THE OPERATING AGREE MENT 
 
Article 1. The only disputants in arbitration proce edings instituted in 
accordance with this Annex shall be those referred to in Article XVIII of 
this Agreement, and Article 20 of, and the Annex to , the Operating 
Agreement. 
 
Article 2. An arbitral tribunal of three members du ly constituted in 
accordance with the provisions of this Annex shall be competent to give a 
decision in any dispute cognizable pursuant to Arti cle XVIII of this 
Agreement, and Article 20 of, and the Annex to, the  Operating Agreement. 
 
Article 3. (a) Not later than sixty days before the  opening date of the 
first and each subsequent ordinary meeting of the A ssembly of Parties, 
each Party may submit to the executive organ the na mes of not more than 
two legal experts who will be available for the per iod from the end of 
such meeting until the end of the next ordinary mee ting of the Assembly 
of Parties to serve as presidents or members of tri bunals constituted in 
accordance with this Annex. From such nominees the executive organ shall 
prepare a list of all the persons thus nominated an d shall attach to this 
list any biographical particulars submitted by the nominating Party, and 
shall distribute such list to all Parties not later  than thirty days 
before the opening date of the meeting in question.  If for any reason a 
nominee becomes unavailable for selection to the pa nel during the 
sixty-day period before the opening date of the mee ting of the Assembly 
of Parties, the nominating Party may, not later tha n fourteen days before 
the opening date of the meeting of the Assembly of Parties, substitute 
the name of another legal expert. 
 



    (b) From the list mentioned in paragraph (a) of  this Article, the 
Assembly of Parties shall select eleven persons to be members of a panel 
from which presidents of tribunals shall be selecte d, and shall select an 
alternate for each such member. Members and alterna tes shall serve for 
the period prescribed in paragraph (a) of this Arti cle. If a member 
becomes unavailable to serve on the panel, he shall  be replaced by his 
alternate. 
 
    (c) For the purpose of designating a chairman, the panel shall be 
convened to meet by the executive organ as soon as possible after the 
panel has been selected. The quorum for a meeting o f the panel shall be 
nine of the eleven members. The panel shall designa te one of its members 
as its chairman by a decision taken by the affirmat ive votes of at least 
six members, cast in one or, if necessary, more tha n one secret ballot. 
The chairman so designated shall hold office as cha irman for the rest of 
his period of office as a member of the panel. The cost of the meeting of 
the panel shall be regarded as an administrative co st of INTELSAT for the 
purpose of Article 8 of the Operating Agreement. 
 
    (d) If both a member of the panel and the alter nate for that member 
become unavailable to serve, the Assembly of Partie s shall fill the 
vacancies thus created from the list referred to in  paragraph (a) of this 
Article. If, however, the Assembly of Parties does not meet within ninety 
days subsequent to the occurrence of the vacancies,  they shall be filled 
by selection by the Board of Governors from the lis t referred to in 
paragraph (a) of this Article, with each Governor h aving one vote. A 
person selected to replace a member or alternate wh ose term of office has 
not expired shall hold office for the remainder of the term of his 
predecessor. Vacancies in the office of the chairma n of the panel shall 
be filled by the panel by designation of one of its  members in accordance 
with the procedure prescribed in paragraph (c) of t his Article. 
 
    (e) In selecting the members of the panel and t he alternates in 
accordance with paragraph (b) or (d) of this Articl e, the Assembly of 
Parties or the Board of Governors shall seek to ens ure that the 
composition of the panel will always be able to ref lect an adequate 
geographical representation, as well as the princip al legal systems as 
they are represented among the Parties. 
 
    (f) Any panel member or alternate serving on an  arbitral tribunal at 
the expiration of his term shall continue to serve until the conclusion 
of any arbitral proceeding pending before such trib unal. 
 
    (g) If, during the period between the date of e ntry into force of 
this Agreement and the establishment of the first p anel and alternates 
pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (b) of this  Article, a legal 
dispute arises between the disputants mentioned in Article 1 of this 
Annex the panel as constituted in accordance with p aragraph (b) of 
Article 3 of the Supplementary Agreement on Arbitra tion dated June 4, 
1965, shall be the panel for use in connection with  the settlement of 
that dispute. That panel shall act in accordance wi th the provisions of 
this Annex for the purposes of Article XVIII of thi s Agreement, and 
Article 20 of, and the Annex to, the Operating Agre ement. 
 
Article 4. (a) Any petitioner wishing to submit a l egal dispute to 
arbitration shall provide each respondent and the e xecutive organ with a 
document which contains: 
 
   (i) A statement which fully describes the disput e being submitted 
       for arbitration, the reasons why each respon dent is required to 
       participate in the arbitration, and the reli ef being requested; 



 
  (ii) A statement which sets forth why the subject  matter of the 
       dispute comes within the competence of a tri bunal to be 
       constituted in accordance with this Annex, a nd why the relief 
       being requested can be granted by such tribu nal if it finds in 
       favor of the petitioner;  
 
 (iii) A statement explaining why the petitioner ha s been unable to 
       achieve a settlement of the dispute within a  reasonable time by 
       negotiation or other means short of arbitrat ion; 
 
  (iv) In the case of any dispute for which, pursua nt to Article XVIII 
       of this Agreement or Article 20 of the Opera ting Agreement, the 
       agreement of the disputants is a condition f or arbitration in 
       accordance with this Annex, evidence of such  agreement; and 
 
   (v) The name of the person designated by the pet itioner to serve as 
       a member of the tribunal.  
 
    (b) The executive organ shall promptly distribu te to each Party and 
Signatory, and to the chairman of the panel, a copy  of the document 
provided pursuant to paragraph (a) of this Article.  
 
Article 5. (a) Within sixty days from the date copi es of the document 
described in paragraph (a) of Article 4 of this Ann ex have been received 
by all the respondents, the side of the respondents  shall designate an 
individual to serve as a member of the tribunal. Wi thin that period, the 
respondents may, jointly or individually, provide e ach disputant and the 
executive organ with a document stating their respo nses to the document 
referred to in paragraph (a) of Article 4 of this A nnex and including any 
counter-claims arising out of the subject matter of  the dispute. The 
executive organ shall promptly furnish the chairman  of the panel with a 
copy of any such document. 
 
    (b) In the event of a failure by the side of th e respondents to make 
such a designation within the period allowed, the c hairman of the panel 
shall make a designation from among the experts who se names were 
submitted to the executive organ pursuant to paragr aph (a) of Article 3 
of this Annex. 
 
    (c) Within thirty days after the designation of  the two members of 
the tribunal, they shall agree on a third person se lected from the panel 
constituted in accordance with Article 3 of this An nex, who shall serve 
as the president of the tribunal. In the event of f ailure to reach 
agreement within such period of time, either of the  two members 
designated may inform the chairman of the panel, wh o, within ten days, 
shall designate a member of the panel other than hi mself to serve as 
president of the tribunal. 
 
    (d) The tribunal is constituted as soon as the president is selected. 
 
Article 6. (a) If a vacancy occurs in the tribunal for reasons which the 
president or the remaining members of the tribunal decide are beyond the 
control of the disputants, or are compatible with t he proper conduct of 
the arbitration proceedings, the vacancy shall be f illed in accordance 
with the following provisions: 
 
   (i) If the vacancy occurs as a result of the wit hdrawal of a member 
       appointed by a side to the dispute, then tha t side shall select 
       a replacement within ten days after the vaca ncy occurs;  
 



  (ii) If the vacancy occurs as a result of the wit hdrawal of the 
       president of the tribunal or of another memb er of the tribunal 
       appointed by the chairman, a replacement sha ll be selected from 
       the panel in the manner described in paragra ph (c) or (b) 
       respectively of Article 5 of this Annex.  
 
    (b) If a vacancy occurs in the tribunal for any  reason other than as 
described in paragraph (a) of this Article or if a vacancy occurring 
pursuant to that paragraph is not filled, the remai nder of the tribunal 
shall have the power, notwithstanding the provision s of Article 2 of this 
Annex, upon the request of one side, to continue th e proceedings and give 
the final decision of the tribunal. 
 
Article 7. (a) The tribunal shall decide the date a nd place of its 
sittings. 
 
    (b) The proceedings shall be held in private an d all material 
presented to the tribunal shall be confidential, ex cept that INTELSAT and 
the Parties whose designated Signatories and the Si gnatories whose 
designating Parties are disputants in the proceedin gs shall have the 
right to be present and shall have access to the ma terial presented. When 
INTELSAT is a disputant in the proceedings, all Par ties and all 
Signatories shall have the right to be present and shall have access to 
the material presented. 
 
    (c) In the event of a dispute over the competen ce of the tribunal, 
the tribunal shall deal with this question first, a nd shall give its 
decision as soon as possible. 
 
    (d) The proceedings shall be conducted in writi ng, and each side 
shall have the right to submit written evidence in support of its 
allegations of fact and law. However, oral argument s and testimony may be 
given if the tribunal considers it appropriate. 
 
    (e) The proceedings shall commence with the pre sentation of the case 
of the petitioner containing its arguments, related  facts supported by 
evidence and the principles of law relied upon. The  case of the 
petitioner shall be followed by the counter-case of  the respondent. The 
petitioner may submit a reply to the counter-case o f the respondent. 
Additional pleadings shall be submitted only if the  tribunal determines 
they are necessary. 
 
    (f) The tribunal may hear and determine counter -claims arising 
directly out of the subject matter of the dispute, provided the 
counter-claims are within its competence as defined  in Article XVIII of 
this Agreement and Article 20 of, and the Annex to,  the Operating 
Agreement. 
 
    (g) If the disputants reach an agreement during  the proceedings, the 
agreement shall be recorded in the form of a decisi on of the tribunal 
given by consent of the disputants. 
 
    (h) At any time during the proceedings, the tri bunal may terminate 
the proceedings if it decides the dispute is beyond  its competence as 
defined in Article XVIII of the Agreement, and Arti cle 20 of, and the 
Annex to, the Operating Agreement. 
 
    (i) The deliberations of the tribunal shall be secret. 
 
    (j) The decisions of the tribunal shall be pres ented in writing and 
shall be supported by a written opinion. Its ruling s and decisions must 



be supported by at least two members. A member diss enting from the 
decision may submit a separate written opinion. 
 
    (k) The tribunal shall forward its decision to the executive organ, 
which shall distribute it to ail Parties and Signat ories. 
 
    (l) The tribunal may adopt additional rules of procedure, consistent 
with those established by this Annex, which are nec essary for the 
proceedings. 
 
Article 8. If one side fails to present its case, t he other side may call 
upon the tribunal to give a decision in its favor. Before giving its 
decision, the tribunal shall satisfy itself that it  has competence and 
that the case is well-founded in fact and in law. 
 
Article 9. (a) Any Party whose designated Signatory  is a disputant in a 
case shall have the right to intervene and become a n additional disputant 
in the case. Intervention shall be made by giving n otice thereof in 
writing to the tribunal and to the other disputants . 
 
    (b) Any other Party, any Signatory or INTELSAT,  if it considers that 
it has a substantial interest in the decision of th e case, may petition 
the tribunal for permission to intervene and become  an additional 
disputant in the case. If the tribunal determines t hat the petitioner has 
a substantial interest in the decision of the case,  it shall grant the 
petition. 
 
Article 10. Either at the request of a disputant, o r upon its own 
initiative, the tribunal may appoint such experts a s it deems necessary 
to assist it. 
 
Article 11. Each Party, each Signatory and INTELSAT  shall provide all 
information determined by the tribunal, either at t he request of a 
disputant or upon its own initiative, to be require d for the handling and 
determination of the dispute. 
 
Article 12. During the course of its consideration of the case, the 
tribunal may, pending the final decision, indicate any provisional 
measures which it considers would preserve the resp ective rights of the 
disputants. 
 
Article 13. (a) The decision of the tribunal shall be based on  
 
(i) This Agreement and the Operating Agreement; and   
 
(ii) Generally accepted principles of law. 
 
    (b) The decision of the tribunal, including any  reached by agreement 
of the disputants pursuant to paragraph (g) of Arti cle 7 of this Annex, 
shall be binding on all the disputants and shall be  carried out by them 
in good faith. In a case in which INTELSAT is a dis putant, and the 
tribunal decides that a decision of one of its orga ns is null and void as 
not being authorized by or in compliance with this Agreement and the 
Operating Agreement, the decision of the tribunal s hall be binding on all 
Parties and Signatories. 
 
    (c) In the event of a dispute as to the meaning  or scope of its 
decision, the tribunal shall construe it at the req uest of any disputant. 
 
Article 14. Unless the tribunal determines otherwis e because of the 
particular circumstances of the case, the expenses of the tribunal, 



including the remuneration of the members of the tr ibunal, shall be borne 
in equal shares by each side. Where a side consists  of more than one 
disputant, the share of that side shall be apportio ned by the tribunal 
among the disputants on that side. Where INTELSAT i s a disputant, its 
expenses associated with the arbitration shall be r egarded as an 
administrative cost of INTELSAT for the purpose of Article 8 of the 
Operating Agreement. 
 
 
                               ANNEX D 
 
                        TRANSITION PROVISIONS 
 
1) Continuity of INTELSAT Activities 
 
Any decision of the Interim Communications Satellit e Committee taken 
pursuant to the Interim Agreement or the Special Ag reement and which is 
in effect as of the termination of those Agreements  shall remain in full 
force and effect, unless and until it is modified o r repealed by, or in 
implementation of, the terms of this Agreement or t he Operating 
Agreement. 
 
2) Management  
 
During the period immediately following entry into force of this 
Agreement, the Communications Satellite Corporation  shall continue to act 
as the manager for the design, development, constru ction, establishment, 
operation and maintenance of the INTELSAT space seg ment pursuant to the 
same terms and conditions of service which were app licable to its role as 
manager pursuant to the Interim Agreement and the S pecial Agreement. In 
the discharge of its functions it shall be bound by  all the relevant 
provisions of this Agreement and the Operating Agre ement and shall in 
particular be subject to the general policies and s pecific determinations 
of the Board of Governors, until: 
 
   (i) The Board of Governors determines that the e xecutive organ is 
       ready to assume responsibility for performan ce of all or certain 
       of the functions of the executive organ purs uant to Article XII 
       of this Agreement, at which time the Communi cations Satellite 
       Corporation shall be relieved of its respons ibility for 
       performance of each such function as it is a ssumed by the 
       executive organ; and 
 
  (ii) The management services contract referred to  in subparagraph (a) 
       (ii) of Article XII of this Agreement takes effect, at which 
       time the provisions of this paragraph shall cease to have effect 
       with respect to those functions within the s cope of that 
       contract. 
 
3) Regional Representation 
 
During the period between entry into force of this Agreement and the date 
of assumption of office by the Secretary General, t he entitlement, 
consistent with paragraph (c) of Article IX of this  Agreement, of any 
group of Signatories seeking representation on the Board of Governors, 
pursuant to subparagraph (a) (iii) of Article IX of  this Agreement, shall 
become effective upon receipt by the Communications  Satellite Corporation 
of a written request from such group. 
 
4) Privileges and Immunities 
 



The Parties to this Agreement which were parties to  the Interim Agreement 
shall extend to the corresponding successor persons  and bodies until such 
times as the Headquarters Agreement and the Protoco l, as the case may be, 
enter into force as provided for in Article XV of t his Agreement, those 
privileges, exemptions and immunities which were ex tended by such 
Parties, immediately prior to entry into force of t his Agreement, to the 
International Telecommunications Satellite Consorti um, to the signatories 
to the Special Agreement and to the Interim Communi cations Satellite 
Committee and to representatives thereto. 
 
 
     %%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%% 
 
                   OPERATING AGREEMENT RELATING TO  
  THE INTERNATIONAL TELECOMMUNICATIONS SATELLITE OR GANIZATION "INTELSAT" 
 
                              PREAMBLE 
 
The Signatories to this Operating Agreement, 
 
Considering that the States Parties to the Agreemen t Relating to the 
International Telecommunications Satellite Organiza tion "INTELSAT" have 
undertaken therein to sign or to designate a teleco mmunications entity to 
sign this Operating Agreement, 
 
Agree as follows: 
 
                      Article 1. (DEFINITIONS) 
 
    (a) For the purpose of this Operating Agreement : 
 
    (i) "Agreement" means the Agreement Relating to  the International 
Telecommunications Satellite Organization "INTELSAT "; 
 
    (ii) "Amortization" includes depreciation; and 
 
    (iii) "Assets" includes every subject of whatev er nature to which a 
right of ownership can attach, as well as contractu al rights. 
 
    (b) The definitions in Article I of the Agreeme nt shall apply to this 
Operating Agreement. 
 
            Article 2. (RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF S IGNATORIES) 
 
Each Signatory acquires the rights provided for Sig natories in the 
Agreement and this Operating Agreement and undertak es to fulfill the 
obligations placed upon it by those Agreements. 
 
             Article 3. (TRANSFER OF RIGHTS AND OBL IGATIONS)  
 
    (a) As of the date the Agreement and this Opera ting Agreement enter 
into force and subject to the requirements of Artic le 19 of this 
Operating Agreement: 
 
  (i)  All of the property and contractual rights a nd all other rights, 
       including rights in and to the space segment , owned in undivided 
       shares by the signatories to the Special Agr eement pursuant to 
       the Interim Agreement and the Special Agreem ent as of such date, 
       shall be owned by INTELSAT;  
 
 (ii)  All of the obligations and liabilities under taken or incurred by 



       or on behalf of the signatories to the Speci al Agreement 
       collectively in carrying out the provisions of the Interim 
       Agreement and the Special Agreement which ar e outstanding as of, 
       or arise from acts or omissions prior to, su ch date shall become 
       obligations and liabilities of INTELSAT. How ever, this 
       subparagraph shall not apply to any such obl igation or liability 
       arising from actions or decisions taken afte r the opening for 
       signature of the Agreement which, after the entry into force of 
       the Agreement, could not have been taken by the Board of 
       Governors without prior authorization of the  Assembly of Parties 
       pursuant to paragraph (f) of Article III of the Agreement.  
 
    (b) INTELSAT shall be the owner of the INTELSAT  space segment and of 
all other property acquired by INTELSAT.  
 
    (c) The financial interest in INTELSAT of each Signatory shall be 
equal to the amount arrived at by the application o f its investment share 
to the valuation effected pursuant to Article 7 of this Operating 
Agreement. 
 
                   Article 4. (FINANCIAL CONTRIBUTI ONS) 
 
    (a) Each Signatory shall make contributions to the capital 
requirements of INTELSAT, as determined by the Boar d of Governors in 
accordance with the terms of the Agreement and this  Operating Agreement, 
in proportion to its investment share as determined  pursuant to Article 6 
of this Operating Agreement and shall receive capit al repayment and 
compensation for use of capital in accordance with the provisions of 
Article 8 of this Operating Agreement. 
 
    (b) Capital requirements shall include all dire ct and indirect costs 
for the design, development, construction and estab lishment of the 
INTELSAT space segment and for other INTELSAT prope rty, as well as 
requirements for contributions by Signatories pursu ant to paragraph (f) 
of Article 8 and paragraph (b) of Article 18 of thi s Operating Agreement. 
The Board of Governors shall determine the financia l requirements of 
INTELSAT which shall be met from capital contributi ons from the 
Signatories. 
 
    (c) Each Signatory, as user of the INTELSAT spa ce segment, as well as 
all other users, shall pay appropriate utilization charges established in 
accordance with the provisions of Article 8 of this  Operating Agreement. 
 
    (d) The Board of Governors shall determine the schedule of payments 
required pursuant to this Operating Agreement. Inte rest at a rate to be 
determined by the Board of Governors shall be added  to any amount unpaid 
after the date designated for payment. 
 
                      Article 5. (CAPITAL CEILING) 
 
    (a) The sum of the net capital contributions of  the Signatories and 
of the outstanding contractual capital commitments of INTELSAT shall be 
subject to a ceiling. This sum shall consist of the  cumulative capital 
contributions made by the signatories to the Specia l Agreement, pursuant 
to Articles 3 and 4 of the Special Agreement, and b y the Signatories to 
this Operating Agreement, pursuant to Article 4 of this Operating 
Agreement, less the cumulative capital repaid to th em pursuant to the 
Special Agreement and to this Operating Agreement, plus the outstanding 
amount of contractual capital commitments of INTELS AT. 
 
    (b) The ceiling referred to in paragraph (a) of  this Article shall be 



500 million U.S. dollars or the amount authorized p ursuant to paragraph 
(c) or (d) of this Article. 
 
    (c) The Board of Governors may recommend to the  Meeting of 
Signatories that the ceiling in effect under paragr aph (b) of this 
Article be increased. Such recommendation shall be considered by the 
Meeting of Signatories, and the increased ceiling s hall become effective 
upon approval by the Meeting of Signatories. 
 
    (d) However, the Board of Governors may increas e the ceiling up to 
ten percent above the limit of 500 million U.S. dol lars or such higher 
limits as may be approved by the Meeting of Signato ries pursuant to 
paragraph (c) of this Article. 
 
                    Article 6. (INVESTMENT SHARES) 
 
    (a) Except as otherwise provided in this Articl e, each Signatory 
shall have an investment share equal to its percent age of all utilization 
of the INTELSAT space segment by all Signatories. 
 
    (b) For the purpose of paragraph (a) of this Ar ticle, utilization of 
the INTELSAT space segment by a Signatory shall be measured by dividing 
the space segment utilization charges payable by th e Signatory to 
INTELSAT by the number of days for which charges we re payable during the 
six-month period prior to the effective date of a d etermination of 
investment shares pursuant to subparagraph (c) (i),  (c) (ii) or (c) (v) 
of this Article. However, if the number of days for  which charges were 
payable by a Signatory for utilization during such six-month period was 
less than ninety days, such charges shall not be ta ken into account in 
determining investment shares.  
 
    (c) Investment shares shall be determined effec tive as of: 
 
  (i)  The date of entry into force of this Operati ng Agreement; 
 
 (ii)  The first day of March of each year, provide d that if this 
       Operating Agreement enters into force less t han six months 
       before the succeeding first day of March, th ere shall be no 
       determination under this subparagraph effect ive as of that date; 
 
(iii)  The date of entry into force of this Operati ng Agreement for a 
       new Signatory; 
 
 (iv)  The effective date of withdrawal of a Signat ory from INTELSAT; 
       and 
 
  (v)  The date of request by a Signatory for whom INTELSAT space 
       segment utilization charges have, for the fi rst time, become 
       payable by that Signatory for utilization th rough its own earth 
       station, provided that such date of request is not less than 
       ninety days following the date the space seg ment utilization 
       charges became payable. 
 
    (d) (i) Any Signatory may request that, if any determination of 
investment shares made pursuant to paragraph (c) of  this Article would 
result in its investment share exceeding its quota or investment share, 
as the case may be, held immediately prior to such determination, it be 
allocated a lesser investment share, provided that such investment share 
shall not be less than its final quota held pursuan t to the Special 
Agreement or than its investment share held immedia tely prior to the 
determination, as the case may be. Such requests sh all be deposited with 



INTELSAT and shall indicate the reduced investment share desired. 
INTELSAT shall give prompt notification of such req uests to all 
Signatories, and such requests shall be honored to the extent that other 
Signatories accept greater investment shares. 
 
    (ii) Any Signatory may notify INTELSAT that it is prepared to accept 
an increase in its investment share in order to acc ommodate requests for 
lesser investment shares made pursuant to subparagr aph (i) of this 
paragraph and up to what limit, if any. Subject to such limits, the total 
amount of reduction in investment shares requested pursuant to 
subparagraph (i) of this paragraph shall be distrib uted among the 
Signatories which have accepted, pursuant to this s ubparagraph, greater 
investment shares, in proportion to the investment shares held by them 
immediately prior to the applicable adjustment. 
 
    (iii) If reductions requested pursuant to subpa ragraph (i) of this 
paragraph cannot be wholly accommodated among the S ignatories which have 
accepted greater investment shares pursuant to subp aragraph (ii) of this 
paragraph, the total amount of accepted increases s hall be allocated, up 
to the limits indicated by each Signatory accepting  a greater investment 
share pursuant to this paragraph, as reductions to those Signatories 
which requested lesser investment shares pursuant t o subparagraph (i) of 
this paragraph, in proportion to the reductions req uested by them under 
subparagraph (i) of this paragraph. 
 
    (iv) Any Signatory which has requested a lesser  or accepted a greater 
investment share pursuant to this paragraph shall b e deemed to have 
accepted the decrease or increase of its investment  share, as determined 
pursuant to this paragraph, until the next determin ation of investment 
shares pursuant to subparagraph (c) (ii) of this Ar ticle. 
 
    (v) The Board of Governors shall establish appr opriate procedures 
with regard to notification of requests by Signator ies for lesser 
investment shares made pursuant to subparagraph (i)  of this paragraph, 
and notification by Signatories which are prepared to accept increases in 
their investment shares pursuant to subparagraph (i i) of this paragraph. 
 
    (e) For the purposes of composition of the Boar d of Governors and 
calculation of the voting participation of Governor s, the investment 
shares determined pursuant to subparagraph (c) (ii)  of this Article shall 
take effect from the first day of the ordinary meet ing of the Meeting of 
Signatories following such determination. 
 
    (f) To the extent that an investment share is d etermined pursuant to 
subparagraph (c) (iii) or (c) (v) or paragraph (h) of this Article, and 
to the extent necessitated by withdrawal of a Signa tory, the investment 
shares of all other Signatories shall be adjusted i n the proportion that 
their respective investment shares, held prior to t his adjustment, bear 
to each other. On the withdrawal of a Signatory, in vestment shares of 
0.05 per cent determined in accordance with the-pro visions of paragraph 
(h) of this Article shall not be increased. 
 
    (g) Notification of the results of each determi nation of investment 
shares, and of the effective date of such determina tion shall be promptly 
furnished to all Signatories by INTELSAT. 
 
    (h) Notwithstanding any provision of this Artic le, no Signatory shall 
have an investment share of less than 0.05 per cent  of the total 
investment shares. 
 
         Article 7. (FINANCIAL ADJUSTMENTS BETWEEN SIGNATORIES) 



 
    (a) On entry into force of this Operating Agree ment and thereafter at 
each determination of investment shares, financial adjustments shall be 
made between Signatories, through INTELSAT, on the basis of a valuation 
effected pursuant to paragraph (b) of this Article.  The amounts of such 
financial adjustments shall be determined with resp ect to each Signatory 
by applying to such valuation: 
 
  (i)  On entry into force of this Operating Agreem ent, the difference, 
       if any, between the final quota of each Sign atory held pursuant 
       to the Special Agreement and its initial inv estment share 
       determined pursuant to Article 6 of this Ope rating Agreement; 
 
 (ii)  At each subsequent determination of investme nt shares, the 
       difference, if any, between the new investme nt share of each 
       Signatory and its investment share prior to such determination. 
 
    (b) The valuation referred to in paragraph (a) of this Article shall 
be effected as follows: 
 
  (i)  Deduct from the original cost of all assets as recorded in 
       INTELSAT accounts as of the date of adjustme nt, including any 
       capitalized return or capitalized expenses, the sum of: 
 
       (A) The accumulated amortization as recorded  in INTELSAT 
       accounts as of the date of adjustment, and 
 
       (B) Loans and other accounts payable by INTE LSAT as of the date 
       of adjustment; 
 
 (ii)  Adjust the results obtained pursuant to subp aragraph (i) of this 
       paragraph by:  
 
       (A) Adding or deducting, for the purpose of the financial 
       adjustments on entry into force of this Oper ating Agreement, an 
       amount representing any deficiency or excess , respectively, in 
       the payment by INTELSAT of compensation for use of capital 
       relative to the cumulative amount due pursua nt to the Special 
       Agreement, at the rate or rates of compensat ion for use of 
       capital in effect during the periods in whic h the relevant rates 
       were applicable, as established by the Inter im Communications 
       Satellite Committee pursuant to Article 9 of  the Special 
       Agreement. For the purpose of assessing the amount representing 
       any deficiency or excess in payment, compens ation due shall be 
       calculated on a monthly basis and relate to the net amount of 
       the elements described in subparagraph (i) o f this paragraph; 
 
       (B) Adding or deducting, for the purpose of each subsequent 
       financial adjustment a further amount repres enting any 
       deficiency or excess, respectively, in the p ayment by INTELSAT 
       of compensation for use of capital from the time of entry into 
       force of this Operating Agreement to the eff ective date of 
       valuation, relative to the cumulative amount  due pursuant to 
       this Operating Agreement, at the rate or rat es of compensation 
       for use of capital in effect during the peri ods in which the 
       relevant rates were applicable, as establish ed by the Board of 
       Governors pursuant to Article 8 of this Oper ating Agreement. For 
       the purpose of assessing the amount represen ting any deficiency 
       or excess in payment, compensation due shall  be calculated on a 
       monthly basis and relate to the net amount o f the elements 
       described in subparagraph (i) of this paragr aph. 



 
    (c) Payments due from and to Signatories pursua nt to the provisions 
of this Article shall be effected by a date designa ted by the Board of 
Governors. Interest at a rate to be determined by t he Board of Governors 
shall be added to any amount unpaid after that date , except that, with 
respect to payments due pursuant to subparagraph (a ) (i) of this Article, 
interest shall be added from the date of entry into  force of this 
Operating Agreement. The rate of interest referred to in this paragraph 
shall be equal to the rate of interest determined b y the Board of 
Governors pursuant to paragraph (d) of Article 4 of  this Operating 
Agreement. 
 
                Article 8. (UTILIZATION CHARGES AND  REVENUES) 
 
    (a) The Board of Governors shall specify the un its of measurement of 
INTELSAT space segment utilization relative to vari ous types of 
utilization and, guided by such general rules as ma y be established by 
the Meeting of Signatories pursuant to Article VIII  of the Agreement, 
shall establish INTELSAT space segment utilization charges. Such charges 
shall have the objective of covering the operating,  maintenance and 
administrative costs of INTELSAT, the provision of such operating funds 
as the Board of Governors may determine to be neces sary, the amortization 
of investment made by Signatories in INTELSAT and c ompensation for use of 
the capital of Signatories. 
 
    (b) For the utilization of capacity available f or the purposes of 
specialized telecommunications services, pursuant t o paragraph (d) of 
Article III of the Agreement, the Board of Governor s shall establish the 
charge to be paid for the utilization of such servi ces. In doing so it 
shall comply with the provisions of the Agreement a nd this Operating 
Agreement and in particular paragraph (a) of this A rticle, and shall take 
into consideration the costs associated with the pr ovision of the 
specialized telecommunications services as well as an adequate part of 
the general and administrative costs of INTELSAT. I n the case of separate 
satellites or associated facilities financed by INT ELSAT pursuant to 
paragraph (e) of Article V of the Agreement, the Bo ard of Governors shall 
establish the charges to be paid for the utilizatio n of such services. In 
doing so, it shall comply with the provisions of th e Agreement and this 
Operating Agreement and in particular paragraph (a)  of this Article, so 
as to cover fully the costs directly resulting from  the design, 
development, construction, and provision of such se parate satellites and 
associated facilities as well as an adequate part o f the general and 
administrative costs of INTELSAT. 
 
    (c) In determining the rate of compensation for  use of the capital of 
Signatories, the Board of Governors shall include a n allowance for the 
risks associated with investment in INTELSAT and, t aking into account 
such allowance, shall fix the rate as close as poss ible to the cost of 
money in the world markets. 
 
    (d) The Board of Governors shall institute any appropriate sanctions 
in cases where payments of utilization charges shal l have been in default 
for three months or longer. 
 
    (e) The revenues earned by INTELSAT shall be ap plied, to the extent 
that such revenues allow, in the following order of  priority: 
 
   (i) To meet operating, maintenance and administr ative costs; 
 
  (ii) To provide such operating funds as the Board  of Governors may 
       determine to be necessary; 



 
 (iii) To pay to Signatories, in proportion to thei r respective 
       investment shares, sums representing a repay ment of capital in 
       the amount of the provisions for amortizatio n established by the 
       Board of Governors and recorded in the INTEL SAT accounts; 
 
  (iv) To pay to a Signatory which has withdrawn fr om INTELSAT such 
       sums as may be due to it pursuant to Article  21 of this 
       Operating Agreement; and 
 
   (v) To pay to Signatories, in proportion to thei r respective 
       investment shares, the available balance tow ards compensation 
       for use of capital. 
 
    (f) To the extent, if any, that the revenues ea rned by INTELSAT are 
insufficient to meet INTELSAT operating, maintenanc e and administrative 
costs, the Board of Governors may decide to meet th e deficiency by using 
INTELSAT operating funds, by overdraft arrangements , by raising a loan, 
by requiring Signatories to make capital contributi ons in proportion to 
their respective investment shares or by any combin ation of such 
measures. 
 
                     Article 9. (TRANSFER OF FUNDS)  
 
    (a) Settlement of accounts between Signatories and INTELSAT in 
respect of financial transactions pursuant to Artic les 4, 7 and 8 of this 
Operating Agreement shall be so arranged as to mini mize both transfers of 
funds between Signatories and INTELSAT and the amou nt of funds held by 
INTELSAT over and above any operating funds determi ned by the Board of 
Governors to be necessary. 
 
    (b) All payments between Signatories and INTELS AT pursuant to this 
Operating Agreement shall be made in U.S. dollars o r in currency freely 
convertible into U.S. dollars. 
 
                    Article 10. (OVERDRAFTS AND LOA NS) 
 
    (a) For the purpose of meeting financial defici encies, pending the 
receipt of adequate INTELSAT revenues or of capital  contributions by 
Signatories pursuant to this Operating Agreement, I NTELSAT may, with the 
approval of the Board of Governors, enter into over draft arrangements. 
 
    (b) Under exceptional circumstances and for the  purpose of financing 
any activity undertaken by INTELSAT, or of meeting any liability incurred 
by INTELSAT, pursuant to paragraph (a), (b) or (c) of Article III of the 
Agreement or to this Operating Agreement, INTELSAT may raise loans upon 
decision of the Board of Governors. The outstanding  amounts of such loans 
shall be considered as contractual capital commitme nts for the purpose of 
Article 5 of this Operating Agreement. The Board of  Governors shall, in 
accordance with subparagraph (a) (xiv) of Article X  of the Agreement, 
report fully to the Meeting of Signatories with res pect to the reasons 
for its decision to raise any loan and the terms an d conditions under 
which such a loan was raised. 
 
                     Article 11. (EXCLUDED COSTS) 
 
The following shall not form part of the costs of I NTELSAT: 
 
   (i) Taxes on income derived from INTELSAT of any  of the Signatories; 
 
  (ii) Design and development expenditure on launch ers and launching 



       facilities except expenditure incurred for t he adaptation of 
       launchers and launching facilities in connec tion with the 
       design, development, construction and establ ishment of the 
       INTELSAT space segment; and 
 
 (iii) The costs of representatives of Parties and Signatories incurred 
       in attending meetings of the Assembly of Par ties, of the Meeting 
       of Signatories, of the Board of Governors or  any other meetings 
       of INTELSAT. 
 
                           Article 12. (AUDIT) 
 
The accounts of INTELSAT shall be audited annually by independent 
auditors appointed by the Board of Governors. Any S ignatory shall have 
the right of inspection of INTELSAT accounts. 
 
          Article 13. (INTERNATIONAL TELECOMMUNICAT ION UNION) 
 
In addition to observing the relevant regulations o f the International 
Telecommunication Union, INTELSAT shall, in the des ign, development, 
construction and establishment of the INTELSAT spac e segment and in the 
procedures established for regulating the operation  of the INTELSAT space 
segment and of the earth stations, give due conside ration to the relevant 
recommendations and procedures of the International  Telegraph and 
Telephone Consultative Committee, the International  Radio Consultative 
Committee and the International Frequency Registrat ion Board. 
 
                  Article 14. (EARTH STATION APPROV AL) 
 
    (a) Any application for approval of an earth st ation to utilize the 
INTELSAT space segment shall be submitted to INTELS AT by the Signatory 
designated by the Party in whose territory the eart h station is or will 
be located or, with respect to earth stations locat ed in a territory not 
under the jurisdiction of a party, by a duly author ized 
telecommunications entity. 
 
    (b) Failure by the Meeting of Signatories to es tablish general rules, 
pursuant to subparagraph (b) (v) of Article VIII of  the Agreement, or the 
Board of Governors to establish criteria and proced ures, pursuant to 
subparagraph (a) (vi) of Article X of the Agreement , for approval of 
earth stations shall not preclude the Board of Gove rnors from considering 
or acting upon any application for approval of an e arth station to 
utilize the INTELSAT space segment. 
 
    (c) Each Signatory or telecommunications entity  referred to in 
paragraph (a) of this Article shall, with respect t o earth stations for 
which it has submitted an application, be responsib le to INTELSAT for 
compliance of such stations with the rules and stan dards specified in the 
document of approval issued to it by INTELSAT, unle ss, in the case of a 
Signatory which has submitted an application, its d esignating Party 
assumes such responsibility ,with respect to all or  some of the earth 
stations not owned or operated by such Signatory. 
 
           Article 15. (ALLOTMENT OF SPACE SEGMENT CAPACITY) 
 
    (a) Any application for allotment of INTELSAT s pace segment capacity 
shall be submitted to INTELSAT by a Signatory or, i n the case of a 
territory not under the jurisdiction of a Party, by  a duly authorized 
telecommunications entity. 
 
    (b) In accordance with the terms and conditions  established by the 



Board of Governors pursuant to Article X of the Agr eement, allotment of 
INTELSAT space segment capacity shall be made to a Signatory or, in the 
case of a territory not under the jurisdiction of a  Party, to the duly 
authorized telecommunications entity making the app lication. 
 
    (c) Each Signatory or telecommunications entity  to, which an 
allotment has been made pursuant to paragraph (b) o f this Article shall 
be responsible for compliance with all the terms an d conditions 
established by INTELSAT with respect to such allotm ent, unless, in the 
case of a Signatory which has submitted an applicat ion, its designating 
Party assumes such responsibility for allotments ma de with respect to all 
or some of the earth stations not owned or operated  by such Signatory. 
 
                     Article 16. (PROCUREMENT) 
 
    (a) All contracts relating to the procurement o f goods and services 
required by INTELSAT shall be awarded in accordance  with Article XIII of 
the Agreement, Article 17 of this Operating Agreeme nt and the procedures, 
regulations, terms and conditions established by th e Board of Governors 
pursuant to the provisions of the Agreement and thi s Operating Agreement. 
The services to which this Article refers are those  provided by juridical 
persons. 
 
    (b) The approval of the Board of Governors shal l be required before: 
 
   (i) The issuing of requests for proposals or inv itations to tender 
       for contracts which are expected to exceed 5 00,000 U.S. dollars 
       in value; 
 
  (ii) The awarding of any contract to a value exce eding 500,000 U.S. 
       dollars. 
 
    (c) In any of the following circumstances, the Board of Governors may 
decide to procure goods and services otherwise than  on the basis of 
responses to open international invitations to tend er: 
 
   (i) Where the estimated value of the contract do es not exceed 50,000 
       U.S. dollars or any such higher amount as th e Meeting of 
       Signatories may decide in the light of propo sals by the Board of 
       Governors; 
 
  (ii) Where procurement is required urgently to me et an emergency 
       situation involving the operational viabilit y of the INTELSAT 
       space segment; 
 
 (iii) Where the requirement is of a predominantly administrative 
       nature best suited to local procurement; and  
 
  (iv) Where there is only one source of supply to a specification 
       which is necessary to meet the requirements of INTELSAT or where 
       the sources of supply are so severely restri cted in number that 
       it would be neither feasible nor in the best  interest of 
       INTELSAT to incur the expenditure and time i nvolved in open 
       international tender, provided that where th ere is more than one 
       source they will all have the opportunity to  bid on an equal 
       basis. 
 
    (d) The procedures, regulations, terms and cond itions referred to in 
paragraph (a) of this Article shall provide for the  supply of full and 
timely information to the Board of Governors. Upon request from any 
Governor, the Board of Governors shall be able to o btain, with respect to 



all contracts, any information necessary to enable that Governor to 
discharge his responsibilities as a Governor. 
 
          Article 17. (INVENTIONS AND TECHNICAL INF ORMATION) 
 
    (a) INTELSAT, in connection with any work perfo rmed by it or on its 
behalf, shall acquire in inventions and technical i nformation those 
rights, but no more than those rights, necessary in  the common interests 
of INTELSAT and the Signatories in their capacity a s such. In the case of 
work done under contract, any such rights obtained shall be on a 
non-exclusive basis. 
 
    (b) For the purposes of paragraph (a) of this A rticle, INTELSAT, 
taking into account its principles and objectives, the rights and 
obligations of the Parties and Signatories under th e Agreement and this 
Operating Agreement and generally accepted industri al practices, shall, 
in connection with any work performed by it or on i ts behalf involving a 
significant element of study, research or developme nt, ensure for itself: 
 
   (i) The right without payment to have disclosed to it all inventions 
       and technical information generated by work performed by it or 
       on its behalf; 
 
  (ii) The right to disclose and have disclosed to Signatories and 
       others within the jurisdiction of any Party and to use and 
       authorize and have authorized Signatories an d such others to use 
       such inventions and technical information: 
 
       (A) Without payment, in connection with the INTELSAT space 
       segment and any earth station operating in c onjunction 
       therewith, and 
 
       (B) For any other purpose, on fair and reaso nable terms and 
       conditions to be settled between Signatories  or others within 
       the jurisdiction of any Party and the owner or originator of 
       such inventions and technical information or  any other duly 
       authorized entity or person having a propert y interest therein. 
 
    (c) In the case of work done under contract, th e implementation of 
paragraph (b) of this Article shall be based on the  retention by 
contractors of ownership of rights in inventions an d technical 
information generated by them. 
 
    (d) INTELSAT shall also ensure for itself the r ight, on fair and 
reasonable terms and conditions, to disclose and ha ve disclosed to 
Signatories and others within the jurisdiction of a ny Party, and to use 
and authorize and have authorized Signatories and s uch others to use, 
inventions and technical information directly utili zed in the execution 
of work performed on its behalf but not included in  paragraph (b) of this 
Article, to the extent that the person who has perf ormed such work is 
entitled to grant such right and to the extent that  such disclosure and 
use is necessary for the effective exercise of righ ts obtained pursuant 
to paragraph (b) of this Article. 
 
    (e) The Board of Governors may, in individual c ases, where 
exceptional circumstances warrant, approve a deviat ion from the policies 
prescribed in subparagraph (b) (ii) and paragraph ( d) of this Article 
where in the course of negotiations it is demonstra ted to the Board of 
Governors that failure to deviate would be detrimen tal to the interests 
of INTELSAT and, in the case of subparagraph (b) (i i), that adherence to 
these policies would be incompatible with prior con tractual obligations 



entered into in good faith by a prospective contrac tor with a third 
party. 
 
    (f) The Board of Governors may also, in individ ual cases, where 
exceptional circumstances warrant, approve a deviat ion from the policy 
prescribed in paragraph (c) of this Article where a ll of the following 
conditions are met: 
 
   (i) It is demonstrated to the Board of Governors  that failure to 
       deviate would be detrimental to the interest s of INTELSAT, 
 
  (ii) It is determined by the Board of Governors t hat INTELSAT should 
       be able to ensure patent protection in any c ountry, and 
 
 (iii) Where, and to the extent that, the contracto r is unable or 
       unwilling to ensure such protection on a tim ely basis. 
 
    (g) In determining whether and in what form to approve any deviation 
pursuant to paragraphs (e) and (f) of this Article,  the Board of 
Governors shall take into account the interests of INTELSAT and all 
Signatories and the estimated financial benefits to  INTELSAT resulting 
from such deviation. 
 
    (h) With respect to inventions and technical in formation in which 
rights were acquired under the Interim Agreement an d the Special 
Agreement, or are acquired under the Agreement and this Operating 
Agreement other than pursuant to paragraph (b) of t his Article, INTELSAT, 
to the extent that it has the right to do so, shall  upon request: 
 
   (i) Disclose or have disclosed such inventions a nd technical 
       information to any Signatory, subject to rei mbursement of any 
       payment made by or required of INTELSAT in r espect of the 
       exercise of such right of disclosure; 
 
  (ii) Make available to any Signatory the right to  disclose or have 
       disclosed to others within the jurisdiction of any Party and to 
       use and authorize or have authorized such ot hers to use such 
       inventions and technical information: 
 
       (A) Without payment, in connection with the INTELSAT space 
       segment or any earth station operating in co njunction therewith, 
       and 
 
       (B) For any other purpose, on fair and reaso nable terms and 
       conditions to be settled between Signatories  or others within 
       the jurisdiction of any Party and INTELSAT o r the owner or 
       originator of such inventions and technical information or any 
       other duly authorized entity or person havin g a property 
       interest therein, and subject to reimburseme nt of any payment 
       made by or required of INTELSAT in respect o f the exercise of 
       such rights. 
 
    (i) To the extent that INTELSAT acquires the ri ght pursuant to 
subparagraph (b) (i) of this Article to have invent ions and technical 
information disclosed to it, it shall keep each Sig natory which so 
requests informed of the availability and general n ature of such 
inventions and technical information. To the extent  that INTELSAT 
acquires rights pursuant to the provisions of this Article to make 
inventions and technical information available to S ignatories and others 
in the jurisdiction of Parties, it shall make such rights available upon 
request to any Signatory or its designee. 



 
    (j) The disclosure and use, and the terms and c onditions of 
disclosure and use, of all inventions and technical  information in which 
INTELSAT has acquired any rights shall be on a non- discriminatory basis 
with respect to all Signatories and their designees . 
 
                        Article 18. (LIABILITY) 
 
    (a) Neither INTELSAT nor any Signatory, in its capacity as such, nor 
any director, officer or employee of any of them no r any representative 
to any organ of INTELSAT acting in the performance of their functions and 
within the scope of their authority, shall be liabl e to, nor shall any 
claim be made against any of them by, any Signatory  or INTELSAT for loss 
or damage sustained~by reason of any unavailability , delay or faultiness 
of telecommunications services provided or to be pr ovided pursuant to the 
Agreement or this Operating Agreement. 
 
    (b) If INTELSAT or any Signatory, in its capaci ty as such, is 
required, by reason of a binding decision rendered by a competent 
tribunal or as a result of a settlement agreed to o r concurred in by the 
Board of Governors, to pay any claim, including any  costs and expenses 
associated therewith, which arises out of any activ ity conducted or 
authorized by INTELSAT pursuant to the Agreement or  to this Operating 
Agreement, to the extent that the claim is not sati sfied through 
indemnification, insurance or other financial arran gements, the 
Signatories shall, notwithstanding any ceiling esta blished by or pursuant 
to Article 5 of this Operating Agreement, pay to IN TELSAT the amount 
unsatisfied on such claim in proportion to their re spective investment 
shares as of the date the payment by INTELSAT of su ch claim is due. 
 
    (c) If such a claim is asserted against a Signa tory, that Signatory, 
as a condition of payment by INTELSAT of the claim pursuant to paragraph 
(b) of this Article, shall without delay provide IN TELSAT with notice 
thereof, and shall afford INTELSAT the opportunity to advise and 
recommend on or to conduct the defense or other dis position of the claim 
and, to the extent permitted by the law of the juri sdiction in which the 
claim is brought, to become a party to the proceedi ng either with such 
Signatory or in substitution for it. 
 
                          Article 19. (BUY-OUT) 
 
    (a) Consonant with the provisions of Articles I X and XV of the 
Interim Agreement, the Board of Governors shall, as  soon as practicable 
and not later than three months after entry into fo rce of this Operating 
Agreement, determine, in accordance with paragraph (d) of this Article, 
the financial status in relation to INTELSAT of eac h signatory to the 
Special Agreement for which, in its capacity as a S tate, or for whose 
State the Agreement, on its entry into force, had n either entered into 
force nor been applied provisionally. The Board of Governors shall notify 
each such signatory in writing of its financial sta tus and the rate of 
interest thereon. This rate of interest shall be cl ose to the cost of 
money in world markets. 
 
    (b) A signatory may accept the assessment of it s financial status and 
the rate of interest as notified pursuant to paragr aph (a) of this 
Article or as may otherwise have been agreed betwee n the Board of 
Governors and this signatory. INTELSAT shall pay to  such signatory, in 
U.S. dollars or in another currency freely converti ble into U.S. dollars, 
within ninety days of such acceptance, or within su ch greater period as 
may be mutually agreed, the amount so accepted, tog ether with interest 
thereon from the date of entry into force of this O perating Agreement to 



the date of payment. 
 
    (c) If there is a dispute between INTELSAT and a signatory as to the 
amount or the rate of interest, which cannot be set tled by negotiation 
within the period of one year from the date of noti fication pursuant to 
paragraph (a) of this Article, the amount and rate of interest notified 
shall remain the standing offer by INTELSAT to sett le the matter, and the 
corresponding funds shall be set aside at the dispo sal of such signatory. 
Provided that a mutually acceptable tribunal can be  found, INTELSAT shall 
refer the matter to arbitration if the signatory so  requests. Upon 
receipt of the decision of the tribunal, INTELSAT s hall pay to the 
signatory the amount decided by the tribunal in U. S. dollars or in 
another currency freely convertible into U. S. doll ars. 
 
    (d) For the purpose of paragraph (a) of this Ar ticle, the financial 
status shall be determined as follows: 
 
   (i) Multiply the final quota held by the signato ry pursuant to the 
       Special Agreement by the amount established from the valuation 
       effected pursuant to paragraph (b) of Articl e 7 of this 
       Operating Agreement as of the date of entry into force of this 
       Operating Agreement; and 
 
  (ii) From the resulting product deduct any amount s due from that 
       signatory as of the date of entry into force  of this Operating 
       Agreement. 
 
    (e) No provision of this Article shall: 
 
   (i) Relieve a signatory described in paragraph ( a) of this Article 
       of its share of any obligations incurred by or on behalf of the 
       signatories to the Special Agreement collect ively as the result 
       of acts or omissions in the implementation o f the Interim 
       Agreement and the Special Agreement prior to  the date of entry 
       into force of this Operating Agreement; or 
 
  (ii) Deprive such a signatory of any rights acqui red by it, in its 
       capacity as such, which would otherwise cont inue after the 
       termination of the Special Agreement and for  which the signatory 
       has not already been compensated pursuant to  the provisions of 
       this Article. 
 
                  Article 20. (SETTLEMENT OF DISPUT ES) 
 
    (a) All legal disputes arising in connection wi th the rights and 
obligations under the Agreement or this Operating A greement between 
Signatories with respect to each other, or between INTELSAT and a 
Signatory or Signatories, if not otherwise settled within a reasonable 
time, shall be submitted to arbitration in accordan ce with the provisions 
of Annex C to the Agreement. 
 
    (b) All such disputes arising between a Signato ry and a State or 
telecommunications entity which has ceased to be a Signatory, or between 
INTELSAT and a State or telecommunications entity w hich has ceased to be 
a Signatory, and which arise after such State or te lecommunications 
entity ceased to be a Signatory, if not otherwise s ettled within a 
reasonable time, shall be submitted to arbitration,  and may be submitted 
to arbitration in accordance with the provisions of  Annex C to the 
Agreement provided the disputants in any given disp ute so agree. If a 
State or telecommunications entity ceases to be a S ignatory after an 
arbitration in which it is a disputant has commence d, such arbitration 



shall be continued and concluded in accordance with  the provisions of 
Annex C to the Agreement, or, as the case may be, w ith the other 
provisions under which the arbitration is being con ducted. 
 
    (c) All legal disputes arising in connection wi th agreements or 
contracts that INTELSAT may conclude with any Signa tory shall be subject 
to the provisions on settlement of disputes contain ed in such agreements 
or contracts. In the absence of such provisions, su ch disputes, if not 
otherwise settled within a reasonable time, shall b e submitted to 
arbitration in accordance with the provisions of An nex C to the 
Agreement. 
 
    (d) If upon entry into force of this Operating Agreement, any 
arbitration is in progress pursuant to the Suppleme ntary Agreement on 
Arbitration dated June 4, 1965, the provisions of t hat Agreement shall 
remain in force with respect to such arbitration un til its conclusion. If 
the Interim Communications Satellite Committee is a  party to any such 
arbitration, INTELSAT shall replace it as a party. 
 
                      Article 21. (WITHDRAWAL) 
 
    (a) Within three months after the effective dat e of withdrawal of a 
Signatory from INTELSAT pursuant to Article XVI of the Agreement, the 
Board of Governors shall notify the Signatory of th e evaluation by the 
Board of Governors of its financial status in relat ion to INTELSAT as of 
the effective date of its withdrawal and of the pro posed terms of 
settlement pursuant to paragraph (c) of this Articl e. 
 
    (b) The notification pursuant to paragraph (a) of this Article shall 
include a statement of: 
 
   (i) The amount payable by INTELSAT to the Signat ory, calculated by 
       multiplying the investment share held by the  Signatory as of the 
       effective date of its withdrawal by the amou nt established from 
       a valuation effected pursuant to paragraph ( b) of Article 7 of 
       this Operating Agreement as of that date; 
 
  (ii) Any amounts to be paid by the Signatory to I NTELSAT, pursuant to 
       paragraph (g), (i) or (k) of Article XVI of the Agreement, 
       representing its share of capital contributi ons for contractual 
       commitments specifically authorized prior to  the receipt by the 
       appropriate authority of notice of its decis ion to withdraw or, 
       as the case may be, prior to the effective d ate of its 
       withdrawal, together with the proposed sched ule for the payments 
       to meet the said contractual commitments; an d 
 
 (iii) Any amounts due from the Signatory to INTELS AT as of the 
       effective date of its withdrawal. 
 
    (c) The amounts referred to in subparagraphs (b ) (i) and (b) (ii) of 
this Article shall be repaid by INTELSAT to the Sig natory over a period 
of time consistent with the period over which other  Signatories will be 
repaid their capital contributions, or over such le sser period as the 
Board of Governors may consider appropriate. The Bo ard of Governors shall 
determine the rate of interest to be paid to or by the Signatory in 
respect of any amounts which may, from time to time , be outstanding for 
settlement. 
 
    (d) In its evaluation pursuant to subparagraph (b) (ii) of this 
Article, the Board of Governors may decide to relie ve the Signatory in 
whole or in part of its responsibility for contribu ting its share of the 



capital contributions necessary to meet both contra ctual commitments 
specifically authorized and liabilities arising fro m acts or omissions 
prior to the receipt of notice of withdrawal or, as  the case may be, 
prior to the effective date of withdrawal of the Si gnatory pursuant to 
Article VI of the Agreement. 
 
    (e) Except as may be decided by the Board of Go vernors pursuant to 
paragraph (d) of this Article, no provision of this  Article shall: 
 
   (i) Relieve a Signatory referred to in paragraph  (a) of this Article 
       of its share of any non-contractual obligati ons of INTELSAT 
       arising from acts or omissions in the implem entation of the 
       Agreement and the Operating Agreement prior to the receipt of 
       notice of its decision to withdraw or, as th e case may be, prior 
       to the effective date of its withdrawal; or 
 
  (ii) Deprive such a Signatory of any rights acqui red by it, in its 
       capacity as such, which would otherwise cont inue after the 
       effective date of its withdrawal, and for wh ich the Signatory 
       has not already been compensated pursuant to  the provisions of 
       this Article. 
 
                      Article 22. (AMENDMENTS) 
 
    (a) Any Signatory, the Assembly of Parties or t he Board of Governors 
may propose amendments to this Operating Agreement.  Proposed amendments 
shall be submitted to the executive organ, which sh all distribute them 
promptly to all Parties and Signatories. 
 
    (b) The Meeting of Signatories shall consider e ach proposed amendment 
at its first ordinary meeting following its distrib ution by the executive 
organ, or at an earlier extraordinary meeting conve ned in accordance with 
the provisions of Article VIII of the Agreement, pr ovided that the 
proposed amendment has been distributed by the exec utive organ at least 
ninety days before the opening date of the meeting.  The Meeting of 
Signatories shall consider any views and recommenda tions which it 
receives from the Assembly of Parties or the Board of Governors with 
respect to a proposed amendment. 
 
    (c) The Meeting of Signatories shall take decis ions on each proposed 
amendment in accordance with the provisions relatin g to quorum and voting 
contained in Article VIII of the Agreement. It may modify any proposed 
amendment, distributed in accordance with paragraph  (b) of this Article, 
and may also take decisions on any amendment not so  distributed but 
directly consequential to a proposed or modified am endment. 
 
    (d) An amendment which has been approved by the  Meeting of 
Signatories shall enter into force in accordance wi th paragraph (e) of 
this Article after the Depositary has received noti ce of approval of the 
amendment from either: 
 
   (i) Two-thirds of the Signatories which were Sig natories as of the 
       date upon which the amendment was approved b y the Meeting of 
       Signatories, provided that such two-thirds i nclude Signatories 
       which then held at least two-thirds of the t otal investment 
       shares; or 
 
  (ii) A number of Signatories equal to or exceedin g eighty-five per 
       cent of the total number of Signatories whic h were Signatories 
       as of the date upon which the amendment was approved by the 
       Meeting of Signatories, regardless of the am ount of investment 



       shares which such Signatories then held.  
 
Notification of the approval of an amendment by a S ignatory shall be 
transmitted to the Depositary by the Party concerne d, and such a 
notification shall signify the acceptance by the Pa rty of such amendment. 
 
    (e) The Depositary shall notify all the Signato ries as soon as it has 
received the approvals of the amendment required by  paragraph (d) of this 
Article for the entry into force of an amendment. N inety days after the 
date of issue of this notification, the amendment s hall enter into force 
for all Signatories, including those that have not yet approved it and 
have not withdrawn from INTELSAT. 
 
    (f) Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph s (d) and (e) of this 
Article, an amendment shall not enter into force la ter than eighteen 
months after the date it has been approved by the M eeting of Signatories. 
 
                     Article 23. (ENTRY INTO FORCE)  
 
    (a) This Operating Agreement shall enter into f orce for a Signatory 
on the date on which the Agreement enters into forc e, in accordance with 
paragraphs (a) and (d) or paragraphs (b) and (d) of  Article XX of the 
Agreement, for the Party concerned. 
 
    (b) This Operating Agreement shall be applied p rovisionally for a 
Signatory on the date on which the Agreement is app lied provisionally, in 
accordance with paragraphs (c) and (d) of Article X X of the Agreement, 
for the Party concerned. 
 
    (c) This Operating Agreement shall continue in force for as long as 
the Agreement is in force. 
 
                         Article 24. (DEPOSITARY) 
 
    (a) The Government of the United States of Amer ica shall be the 
Depositary for this Operating Agreement, the texts of which in English, 
French and Spanish are equally authentic. This Oper ating Agreement shall 
be deposited in the archives of the Depositary, wit h which shall also be 
deposited notifications of approval of amendments, of substitution of a 
Signatory pursuant to paragraph (f) of Article XVI of the Agreement, and 
of withdrawals from INTELSAT. 
 
    (b) The Depositary shall transmit certified cop ies of the texts of 
this Operating Agreement to all Governments and all  designated 
telecommunications entities which have signed it, a nd to the 
International Telecommunication Union, and shall no tify those 
Governments, designated telecommunications entities , and the 
International Telecommunication Union, of signature s to this Operating 
Agreement, of commencement of the sixty-day period referred to in 
paragraph (a) of Article XX of the Agreement, of th e entry into force of 
this Operating Agreement, of notifications of appro val of amendments and 
of the entry into force of amendments to this Opera ting Agreement. Notice 
of the commencement of the sixty-day period shall b e issued on the first 
day of that period. 
 
    (c) Upon entry into force of this Operating Agr eement, the Depositary 
shall register it with the Secretariat of the Unite d Nations in 
accordance with Article 102 of the Charter of the U nited Nations. 
 
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned duly authorized  thereto have signed 
this Operating Agreement. 



 
DONE at Washington, on the 20th day of August, one thousand nine hundred 
and seventy-one. 
 
 
                                 ANNEX 
 
                         TRANSITION PROVISIONS 
 
 
1) Obligation of Signatories 
 
Each Signatory to this Operating Agreement which wa s, or whose 
designating Party was, a party to the Interim Agree ment shall pay, or 
shall be entitled to receive, the net amount of any  sums due pursuant to 
the Special Agreement as of the date of entry into force of the 
Agreement, from or to such party, in its capacity a s a signatory to the 
Special Agreement, or from or to its designated sig natory to the Special 
Agreement. 
 
2) Establishment of the Board of Governors 
 
    (a) On the date of commencement of the sixty-da y period referred to 
in paragraph (a) of Article XX of the Agreement, an d thereafter at weekly 
intervals, the Communications Satellite Corporation  shall notify all 
signatories to the Special Agreement and States or telecommunications 
entities designated by States for whom this Operati ng Agreement will come 
into force, or will be applied provisionally, on th e date of entry into 
force of the Agreement, of the estimated initial in vestment share of each 
such State or telecommunications entity pursuant to  the provisions of 
this Operating Agreement. 
 
    (b) During the said sixty-day period, the Commu nications Satellite 
Corporation shall make the necessary administrative  preparations for the 
convening of the first meeting of the Board of Gove rnors. 
 
    (c) Within three days after the date of entry i nto force of the 
Agreement, the Communications Satellite Corporation , acting pursuant to 
paragraph 2 of Annex D to the Agreement, shall: 
 
   (i) Inform all Signatories for whom this Operati ng Agreement has 
       come into force or has been applied provisio nally of their 
       initial investment shares determined pursuan t to Article 6 of 
       this Operating Agreement; and 
 
  (ii) Inform all such Signatories of the arrangeme nts made for the 
       first meeting of the Board of Governors, whi ch shall be convened 
       not more than thirty days after the date of entry into force of 
       the Agreement. 
 
3) Settlement of Disputes 
 
Any legal dispute which may arise between INTELSAT and the Communications 
Satellite Corporation in connection with the render ing of services by the 
Corporation to INTELSAT, between the date of entry into force of this 
Operating Agreement and the effective date of the c ontract arranged 
pursuant to subparagraph (a) (ii) of Article XII of  the Agreement, if not 
otherwise settled within a reasonable time, shall b e submitted to 
arbitration in accordance with the provisions of An nex C to the 
Agreement. 

 


